Effect of varying organic loading on the production of biogas from pretreated wheat straw in batch reactor



By Muhammad Junaid 00000319705

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of requirements for the degree of Master of Science in Environmental Sciences

Institute of Environmental Sciences and Engineering (IESE) School of Civil and Environmental Engineering (SCEE) National University of Sciences and Technology (NUST) Islamabad, Pakistan (2023)

Approval Certificate

Certified that the contents and form of the thesis entitled "Effect of varying organic loading on the production of biogas from pretreated wheat straw in batch reactor".

Submitted by

Mr. Muhammad Junaid

Has been found satisfactory for partial fulfillment of the requirements of the degree of Master of Science in Environmental Sciences.

Supervisor: .

Dr. Zeshan Associate Professor SCEE (IESE) NUST

GEC Member:

Dr. Zeeshan Ali Khan Associate Professor SCEE (IESE) NUST

GEC Member: My Pilla lu-

Pr. Muhammad Arshad Professor SCEE (IESE) NUST

Acceptance Certificate

It is certified that final copy of MS/MPhil Thesis written by Mr. Muhammad Junaid (Registration No: 00000319705) of IESE (SCEE) has been vetted by the undersigned, found complete in all respects as per NUST Statues/Regulations, is free of plagiarism, errors, and mistakes, and is accepted as partial fulfillment for the award of MS/MPhil degree. It is further certified that necessary amendments as pointed out by GEC members of the scholar have also been incorporated in the said thesis.

Supervisor: Dr. Zeshan

Dr. Zeshan

Head of Department: ...

022

Prof. Dr. Imran Hashmi Associate Dean Associate Dean: IESE (SCEE) NUST Islamabad Dated: 30-08-2023

Principal & Dean SCEEE PROF DR MUHAMMAD IRFAN Principal & Dean 30 AUG 2023 SCEE, NUST Dated:

Declaration Certificate

I declare that this research work titled "Effect of varying organic loading on the production of biogas from pretreated wheat straw in batch reactor "is my own work. The work has not been presented elsewhere for assessment. The material that has been used from other sources has been properly acknowledged/referred.

But row . Student Signature: ...

Student Name: Muhammad Junaid

Date: 30/08/2023

Plagiarism Certificate

This thesis has been checked for plagiarism. Turnitin endorsed by supervisor is attached.

Signature of student: 30/08/20033

30/08/23

Signature of Supervisor:

Dedication

This research is dedicated to my loving, caring, and industrious parents whose efforts and sacrifice have made my dream of having this degree a reality. words cannot adequately express my deep gratitude to them.
"O My Sustainer, Bestow on my parents your mercy even as they cherished me in my childhood".

Acknowledgements

Praised be Allah! [27:59] and: If you would count the blessings of Allah, you would not be able to reckon them, [14:34] and: Of the blessings of your Lord, speak out, [93:11] and: Remember Me, and I will remember you, give thanks to Me, [2:152]

I am thankful to my supervisor Dr. Zeshan (IESE) for his appreciation, constructive suggestions, criticisms, and encouragement. My deep gratitude goes to him for giving his valuable time in discussion and concrete suggestions to improve the research work and thesis write-up. It was a privilege to work under his supervision.

I remain indebted to the committee members Dr. Zeeshan Ali Khan (IESE) and Dr. Muhammad Arshad (IESE) for sparing time from their busy schedule for attending progress reviews and providing their beneficial suggestions and comments in the context of research and thesis. My appreciation goes to the entire faculty, the staff of IESE, and all my classmates for the support and guidance they provided me during research.

My appreciation also goes to my parents, my sisters, friends and roommates for their efforts, moral support, and suggestions towards my progress in life.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Table of Contents	viii
List of Abbreviations or Keywords	xi
List of Figures	xii
ABSTRACT	xiii
CHAPTER 1	1
Introduction	1
1.1 Background	1
1.2 Objectives of the study	5
CHAPTER 2	6
Literature review	6
2.1 Lignocellulosic Biomass	6
2.2 Pretreatment Methods	7
2.3 Anaerobic Digestion Process	7
2.3.1 Hydrolysis	7
2.3.2 Acidogenesis	8
2.3.3 Acetogenesis	9
2.3.4 Methanogenesis	9
2.4 Factors Affecting Anaerobic Digestion	9
2.4.1 pH	9
2.4.2 Temperature	9
2.4.3 Volatile Fatty Acids	10
2.4.4 Alkalinity	11
2.4.5 Ammonia	10
2.4.6 Sulfides	11
2.4.7 C/N ratio	12
2.4.8 Mixing	12
2.4.9 Retention Time.	13
2.4.10 Organic Loading	13
2.5 Studies on Impact of Organic Loading on Biogas Production	14
2.6 Studies on Types of Biomass for Biogas Production	16

2.7 Studies on Pretreatment of Lignocellulosic Biomass for Biogas Production
2.7.1 Impact of NaOH Pretreatment on Lignocellulosic Biomass & Biogas Production19
2.7.2 Effect of TiO ₂ Pretreatment on Lignocellulosic Biomass & Biogas Production20
2.7.3 Influence of Combined Pretreatment on Lignocellulosic Biomass &
Biogas Production22
CHAPTER 323
Materials and methods
3.1 Substrate and Inoculum Preparation
3.2 Primary Characterization and Fiber Analysis25
3.3 Nanoparticles Preparation25
3.4 Chemical Pretreatment of Substrate
3.4.1 Alkaline Pretreatment
3.4.2 Photocatalytic Pretreatment
3.4.3 Combined Pretreatment
3.5 Anaerobic Digestion Setup
3.6 Substrate Characterization
3.6.1 Total Solids
3.6.2 Moisture Content
3.6.3 Volatile Solids
3.6.4 Extractives
3.6.5 Hemicellulose
3.6.6 Lignin
3.6.7 Cellulose
3.7 Analytical Approach to Anaerobic Digestion
CHAPTER 438
Results and Discussion
4.1 Characteristics of Wheat Straw
4.2 Effect of organic loading on biogas production from Untreated Wheat Straw39
4.3 2 Effect of organic loading on biogas production from NaOH Pretreated
Wheat Straw40
4.4 Effect of organic loading on biogas production from TiO ₂ Pretreated Wheat Straw41

4.5 Effect of organic loading on biogas production from Combined Pretreated
Wheat Straw43
4.6 Effect of organic Loading on Solids Removal of Wheat Straw44
4.7 Effect of organic Loading on Reactor Stability46
4.7.1 Effect of Organic Loading on pH of Wheat Straw46
4.7.2 Effect of Organic Loading on VFA/TA of Wheat Straw
4.8 Summary of Results
CHAPTER 550
Conclusions and Recommendations
5.1 Conclusions
5.2 Recommendations
References

LIST OF ABBREVIATION OR KEYWORDS

Anaerobic Digestion
Cow Dung
Moisture Content
Sodium Hydroxide
Organic Loading
Total Alkalinity
Titanium Dioxide
Total Solids
Volatile Fatty Acids
Volatile Solids
Wheat Straw

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 2.1	Lignocellulosic Biomass Structure of Plant Cell Wall	6
Figure 2.2	Mechanism of Anaerobic Digestion Process	8
Figure 3.1	Methodological Approach	23
Figure 3.2	Crushed Wheat Straw	24
Figure 3.3	Cow Dung as an Inoculum	24
Figure 3.4	Preparation of Nanoparticles	25
Figure 3.5	Alkaline Pretreatment of Wheat Straw with NaOH	27
Figure 3.6	Photocatalytic Pretreatment of Wheat Straw using TiO2	29
Figure 3.7	Combined Pretreatment of Wheat Straw using NaOH and TiO2	31
Figure 3.8	Preparation of Digesters and Nitrogen Purging	32
Figure 3.9	Experimental Design	33
Figure 4.1	Effect of Organic Loading on Daily Biogas Production from Untreated	
	Wheat Straw	39
Figure 4.2	Effect of Organic Loading on Cumulative Biogas Yield from Untreated	
	Wheat Straw	40
Figure 4.3	Effect of Organic Loading on Daily Biogas Production from NaOH	
	Pretreated Wheat Straw	40
Figure 4.4	Effect of Organic Loading on Cumulative Biogas Yield from NaOH	
	Pretreated Wheat Straw	41
Figure 4.5	Effect of Organic Loading on Daily Biogas Production from TiO2	
	Pretreated Wheat Straw	42
Figure 4.6	Effect of Organic Loading on Cumulative Biogas Yield from TiO ₂	
	Pretreated Wheat Straw	42
Figure 4.7	Effect of Organic Loading on Daily Biogas Production from Combined	
	Pretreated Wheat Straw	43
Figure 4.8	Effect of Organic Loading on Cumulative Biogas Yield from Combined	
	Pretreated Wheat Straw	44
Figure 4.9	Effect of Organic Loading on Total and Volatile Solids of Wheat Straw	45
Figure 4.10) Effect of Organic Loading on pH of Wheat Straw	47
Figure 4.11	l Effect of Organic Loading on VFA/TA of Wheat Straw	47

Abstract

Pakistan is a developing country and is experiencing a shortage of energy due to its rapidly growing population. Therefore, there is a need to explore the untapped energy potential of lignocellulosic biomass. But its complex structure is the main hurdle to biodegradation. Pretreatment helps in breaking this recalcitrant structure which improves degradability. Digestion parameters are important factors for smooth anerobic digestion. Optimum organic loading is vital to reduce or avoid acid accumulation, improve reactor stability, and increase biogas yield. This study, therefore, carried out to assess the impact of varying organic loading (OL) on production of biogas from pretreated wheat straw in batch reactor. Wheat straw (WS) was used as substrate and subjected to sodium hydroxide (NaOH), titanium dioxide (TiO₂) and combined pretreatment. Pretreated WS was fed to reactors based on volatile solids at four different loadings of 10, 20 30 and 40 gVS/L. The results revealed that 10 gVS/L has the maximum biogas production in all the three pretreatments. The NaOH pretreated wheat straw at 10 gVS/L has produced 56%, 146% and 172% more biogas compared to OL 20, 30 and 40 gVS/L respectively. Similarly, TiO₂ pretreated wheat straw had high biogas yield at organic loading of 10 gVS/L, which was 74%, 214% and 292% more than the higher organic loadings respectively. Combined pretreatment had maximum biogas yield than NaOH and TiO₂ individually. Maximum total solids (TS) and volatile solids (VS) removal was also observed in case of combined pretreatment of WS at OL of 10 gVS/L. Biogas production, VS removal and stability of the reactor declined with an increase in OL from 10 gVS/L to 40 gVS/L, which can be attributed to increase in VFAs production in the higher organic loading.

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1 Background

The escalating global population, rapid industrialization, and excessive reliance on fossil fuels have resulted in significant amount of greenhouse gas emissions. This alarming situation has led to widespread concerns worldwide. To combat these challenges and address the issue of fluctuating energy prices, there has been a growing adoption of clean and sustainable energy alternatives (Nosratpour et al., 2018).

Pakistan is currently facing a huge energy deficit and energy crises, which has prompted the country to actively explore various renewable energy solutions. Being an agrarian nation, Pakistan benefits from its substantial agricultural sector, which generates significant amounts of biomass. The agricultural crop residues produced in the country reach a staggering annual volume of approximately sixty-nine thousand metric tons, offering a vast resource to produce bioenergy. Among these residues, wheat straw (WS) stands out as a prominent example, accounting for an impressive quantity of around twenty-five thousand metric tons each year. Unfortunately, a considerable portion of this valuable agricultural by-product is presently utilized as feed for livestock, while the remaining WS is often burned in the open, resulting in severe environmental pollution (Rajput & Sheikh, 2019). Pakistan possesses vast untapped potential for harnessing renewable energy from crop residues, particularly wheat straw. Wheat is one of the major crops cultivated in the country, and the straw leftover after harvest holds significant value as a renewable energy resource. With a considerable agricultural sector and substantial wheat production, Pakistan stands to benefit from utilizing this abundant biomass for energy generation. Wheat straw, which is often considered an agricultural waste, can be converted into bioenergy through various technologies such as anaerobic digestion, thermal conversion, or biochemical processes (Kashif et al., 2020). Anaerobic digestion (AD) has emerged as a widely endorsed and auspicious approach for the treatment of organic waste. The utilization of this technology presents a multitude of advantages, including the production of biogas that is abundant in methane, the efficient recycling of essential nutrients, the mitigation of greenhouse gas emissions, and the effective management of odorous compounds. Anaerobic digestion

(AD) is a multifaceted phenomenon that transpires within an environment characterized by a deficiency of oxygen. In this context, microorganisms undertake the decomposition of biodegradable substances, resulting in the production of carbon dioxide (CO₂) and methane (CH₄). The utilization of methane gas, which is generated via the process of anaerobic digestion (AD), presents significant potential due to its substantial energy content. This versatile resource can be effectively employed in two primary manners. The substance in question possesses the capacity to undergo combustion, thereby liberating thermal energy, or alternatively, it can be harnessed to generate electrical power through the utilization of internal combustion engines. The AD process encompasses a series of four distinct steps, namely hydrolysis, acidogenesis, acetogenesis, and methanogenesis. During the hydrolysis process, bacteria effectively degrade complex organic compounds into smaller, more soluble constituents such as glucose, fatty acids, and amino acids. The subsequent stage is acidogenesis, during which the generation of volatile fatty acids (VFAs) occurs, accompanied by the formation of by-products such as NH_3 , CO_2 , and H_2S . Subsequent to their production, the volatile fatty acids (VFAs) undergo a process known as acetogenesis, wherein they are transformed into acetate, carbon dioxide (CO₂), hydrogen (H₂), and various other compounds. In the conclusive phase, methanogens engage in the conversion of acetate, thereby facilitating the generation of biomethane through the process of methanogenesis. Within the array of sequential stages, it is noteworthy that hydrolysis, being the most protracted, exerts a pivotal influence on the overall tempo of the process. The anaerobic digestion (AD) process plays a pivotal role in the efficient management of waste, thereby making a significant contribution towards environmental cleanliness. This process involves the extraction of energy from organic waste while simultaneously reducing the release of detrimental emissions. The production of biogas presents a viable option for harnessing renewable energy, as highlighted by Zhang et al. (2019).

The renewable energy potential of wheat straw in Pakistan is promising on multiple fronts. Its utilization can help address the growing energy demand in the country, reduce dependence on fossil fuels, and mitigate greenhouse gas emissions. The conversion of wheat straw into bioenergy presents economic opportunities, as it can provide a source of income for farmers and create job opportunities along the value chain. The utilization of wheat straw for energy purposes can also contribute to waste management by reducing agricultural residues and minimizing open burning, which is a common practice in many rural areas (Kashif et al., 2020).

Wheat straw is an abundant and cost-effective resource that can be used sustainably for biofuel production. However, like other similar plant materials, the conversion of wheat straw into biogas faces challenges due to its complex structure. Factors such as the surface area available for reactions, the crystalline nature of cellulose, and the presence of lignin restrict the breakdown of the lignocellulosic material. To address this, a pretreatment step is necessary before anaerobic digestion (AD) to enhance the hydrolysis process and overcome these limitations (Mancini et al., 2018). Numerous approaches have been explored to treat plant-based materials before biogas production in order to improve the process. These methods can be classified as physical, chemical, or biological. Chemical treatments have garnered considerable attention due to their cost-effectiveness, faster reaction rates, and superior efficiency in breaking down the complex organic substances. Recently, advanced oxidation processes (AOPs) have emerged as promising techniques for pretreatment, showing success in augmenting biogas yields from plant-based materials. Furthermore, alkaline pretreatments have been extensively studied for their capacity to enhance the accessibility of carbohydrates to microorganisms, thereby leading to increased methane production (Mancini et al., 2018).

Lignocellulosic biomass comprises of three primary components: cellulose, hemicelluloses, and lignin. Cellulose is made up of chains of D-glucose units and has both organized crystalline regions and disordered amorphous regions. These cellulose strands form cellulose fibrils or bundles. Hemicelluloses, on the other hand, are complex mixtures of xylose, mannose, galactose, rhamnose, arabinose, glucose, and uranic acids. They lack a defined structure and are more easily broken down compared to cellulose. Lignin is composed of hydrophobic heteropolymers derived from three phenylpropane alcohols: p-coumaryl (H), coniferyl (G), and sinapyl (S). It has an amorphous structure and provides plants with resistance against microbial attacks. Lignin molecules are chemically bonded to the polysaccharides in the cell walls through lignin-carbohydrate complexes, which can impede the biodegradation of cellulose and hemicellulose (Carrere et al., 2016). The application of alkaline pretreatment, specifically using sodium hydroxide (NaOH), has

effectively enhances the biodegradability of the raw material by removing lignin and increasing porosity. These changes contribute to improved hydrolysis, ultimately resulting in higher yields of biogas production (Mancini et al., 2018).

In recent times, researchers have shown significant interest in the utilization of advanced oxidation processes (AOPs) to enhance the productivity of biofuels derived from organic substrates. AOPs involve the application of strong radicals generated from chemical reactions to oxidize inert or stubborn compounds present in the substrate. One common feature among all AOPs is the production of hydroxyl radicals, which play a crucial role in the oxidation process. The pre-treatment of substrates using AOPs has immense potential in breaking down the complex structure of lignocellulosic biomass, thereby increasing its hydrolyzability and solubility, leading to improved biodegradability. This, in turn, results in higher productivity of biofuels. AOPs offer advantages such as faster reaction rates compared to physical, chemical, and biological methods, thereby yielding higher conversion efficiencies. Some commonly employed AOPs with promising applications in bioenergy production include the Fenton process, ozonation, photocatalysis, ultraviolet radiation, ultrasound, electrochemical oxidation, hydrogen peroxide oxidation, wet air oxidation, and microwave enhanced AOP (M'Arimi et al., 2020).

Photocatalytic oxidation, a potential alternative for mild depolymerization of lignin, utilizes titanium dioxide (TiO₂) as the preferred catalyst due to its remarkable efficiency, stability, wide availability, and affordability. Although other semiconductor materials like ZnO₂ and CdS have been explored, TiO₂ remains the most commonly used. In this process, TiO₂ absorbs ultraviolet (UV) light to initiate the photooxidative degradation of lignin. The high energy and short wavelength of UV light facilitate two distinct pathways: electronhole reactions and OH radical oxidation, leading to the complete breakdown of lignin through photolysis. As a result, aromatic aldehydes and carboxylic acids are the primary products generated from oxidative degradation. Notably, the valuable compound vanillin is a significant product obtained during the oxidative deconstruction of lignin, with yields ranging from 5% to 15% by weight in relation to the original lignin source (Li et al., 2016). Titanium dioxide (TiO₂) has been extensively studied for its ability to degrade complex organic compounds in wastewater treatment. By employing TiO₂ as a pretreatment method under mild operational conditions, the formation of inhibitory substances can be

minimized, and energy consumption can be reduced. Additionally, exploring the integration of photocatalytic processes with conventional methods such as physicalchemical or biological processes can lead to cost reductions in different studies and can be explored further (Alvarado-Morales et al., 2017). Anaerobic digestion of wheat straw offers a sustainable and efficient approach for converting this agricultural residue into valuable biogas. The process involves the breakdown of organic matter in the absence of oxygen by a diverse community of anaerobic microorganisms. The organic loading rate, which represents the quantity of substrate introduced into the anaerobic digester per unit time, is a critical parameter in the anaerobic digestion process (Kothari et al., 2014). Organic loading rates play a crucial role in the performance and stability of anaerobic digestion systems. When considering wheat straw as a substrate, finding the optimal organic loading rate is essential to achieve high biogas production rates and maintain process efficiency. The loading rate should provide sufficient organic matter to support microbial growth and biogas generation while avoiding overloading the system, which can lead to process instability, acidification, and reduced biogas yields (Leung & Wang, 2016). The selection of organic loading rates depends on several factors, including the characteristics of the wheat straw, the design and capacity of the anaerobic digester, and the desired biogas production. Low organic loading rates may be suitable for systems with limited capacity or when the digestibility of wheat straw is low. On the other hand, higher organic loading rates can be employed in systems designed to handle greater substrate inputs and can lead to increased biogas production. However, it is crucial to monitor and control the process closely when operating at higher loading rates to prevent potential issues such as process imbalance or accumulation of inhibitory compounds (Zealand et al., 2017).

1.1 Objectives of the study

- 1. Effect of different organic loading on the production of biogas from pre-treated wheat straw.
- Effect of organic loading on digestion parameters of reactor during anaerobic digestion of pre-treated wheat straw.

Chapter 2

Literature Review

The following chapter gives a brief discussion about the available literature regarding anaerobic digestion of lignocellulosic biomass, its pretreatment methods and impact on biogas production under different conditions.

2.1 Lignocellulosic Biomass

Lignocellulosic biomass, including materials like corn straw, corn stover, sugar cane bagasse, cotton stalks, rice straw, wheat straw, and rice husks, is a plentiful organic resource that is readily available at a relatively low cost. It holds great potential for sustainable production of bioenergy and biofuels, such as biogas. Typically, lignocellulosic biomass consists of lignin (10–25%), cellulose (35–50%), hemicelluloses (20–35%), and small amounts of extractives (Ghaemi et al., 2019). After undergoing enzymatic hydrolysis, the hemicellulose and cellulose components can be fermented, making lignocellulosic biomass an ideal substrate for biogas production. It is important to note that the proportions of these constituents vary based on maturation, growth conditions, and the specific species involved.



Figure 2.1 Lignocellulosic biomass structure of plant cell wall

2.2 Pretreatment Methods

The inherent resistance of lignocellulosic biomass hinders its biodegradation, resulting in a decrease in biogas production. Enhancing the breakdown of these resistant structures would improve the biodegradability of lignocellulosic biomass. Numerous factors, including accessible surface area, cellulose crystallinity and polymerization, degree of hemicellulose acetylation, and the presence of hemicellulose and lignin, have been found to influence the biodegradability of lignocellulosic feedstock. Therefore, the primary objective of pretreatment is to modify these properties in order to increase biodegradation. Through pretreatment, components such as hemicellulose and cellulose in lignocellulosic biomass are converted into simpler organic substances that can be readily biodegraded by microorganisms during the anaerobic digestion (AD) process (Yang et al., 2015).

Pretreatment techniques can be categorized into three main groups: physical methods including liquid hot water, pyrolysis, microwave, ultrasound, irradiation, extrusion, and comminution, chemical approaches such as acid, alkaline, ionic liquids, ozonolysis, wet oxidation, and catalyzed steam-explosion, and biological methods involving enzymes, bacterial consortium, and fungi.

2.3 Anaerobic Digestion Process

AD is a versatile technology that transforms organic wastes into valuable forms of energy using a diverse range of microorganisms in an oxygen-deficient environment. The resulting end products consist of organic residue, biogas (comprising 60-70% CH4), CO₂ (30-40%), and small quantities of other gases like nitrogen (N₂), ammonia (NH₃), hydrogen sulfide (H₂S), hydrogen (H₂), and water vapor (H₂O). The specific composition of the produced biogas depends on the conditions of digestion and the type of substrate employed. The generation of biogas takes place through a collaborative process involving a consortium of microbes, progressing through four distinct phases: hydrolysis, acidogenesis, acetogenesis, and methanogenesis. These phases are given below in Fig 2.2 (Metcalf & Eddy, 2003).

2.3.1 Hydrolysis

Firstly, the substrate undergoes a hydrolysis reaction, where intricate insoluble organic components including proteins, carbohydrates, lipids, and nucleic acids are broken down by extracellular enzymes. This degradation process transforms them into simpler forms such as amino acids, soluble sugars, fatty acids, and pyrimidines and purines, respectively.

2.3.2 Acidogenesis

During this phase, fermentative bacteria facilitate the conversion of the reduced compounds into various products, including hydrogen, carbon dioxide, acetate, propionate, butyrate, formate, methanol, and methylamines, among others.



Fig. 2.2 Mechanism of anaerobic digestion process

2.3.3 Acetogenesis

During this phase, acetogens play a crucial role in further breaking down the organic acids into hydrogen, carbon dioxide, and acetate. These compounds are then utilized directly for the generation of methane.

2.3.4 Methanogenesis

In the last phase, the production of methane is facilitated by two distinct microbial consortia: Acetoclastic methanogens, which consume acetate, and Hydrogenotrophic methanogens, which utilize H_2/CO_2 as their energy source. Acetotrophic methanogens convert acetate into carbon dioxide and methane, while Hydrogenotrophic methanogens convert CO_2 into methane by employing hydrogen as the electron donor.

2.4 Factors affecting Anaerobic Digestion

2.4.1 pH

The pH is a critical parameter that directly influences the performance and stability of anaerobic digestion (AD). Generally, AD systems exhibit optimal functioning within a pH range of 6.8-7.4. Variations in pH can have a significant impact on the growth rate of methanogenic microbes, leading to instability in AD performance. The ideal pH for methanogenic bacteria lies within the range of 7-7.5, ensuring their optimal activity. If the pH falls below 6.8, the activity of methanogenic bacteria diminishes, while on contrary high alkalinity levels result in reduced methane production (Hagos et al., 2017).

2.4.2 Temperature

The temperature of anaerobic digesters is a crucial factor in the process of anaerobic digestion. Typically, anaerobic digesters operate within the mesophilic temperature range, which is around 30 to 40°C. Alternatively, they may function in the medium thermophilic range. While the best results in anaerobic digestion are obtained at higher thermophilic temperatures, it is important to consider the economic aspect as achieving and maintaining the thermophilic range requires additional energy. Operating at a temperature range of 50-60°C offers a more balanced performance and improved efficiency compared to the mesophilic range. Although mesophilic setups demonstrate sufficient process stability and bacterial growth when compared to thermophilic systems, they yield lower methane production and exhibit limitations in biodegradability, as well as nutrient imbalance-related challenges (Kothari et al., 2014).

2.4.3 VFAs

VFAs serve as intermediate byproducts in the production of methane. These acids can be utilized as indicators to assess the performance and stability of AD systems. If VFAs accumulate, they can lower the pH below 6, resulting in acidification within the AD reactor. This acidification hampers the activity of methanogenic bacteria, leading to the generation of toxic compounds and ultimately causing AD failure. To prevent disruption of the AD process, it is crucial to maintain VFAs within a range of approximately 1500-2000 mg/L (Bah et al., 2014).

2.4.4 Alkalinity

Alkalinity serves as a crucial parameter for evaluating the stability and performance of an anaerobic digestion (AD) system. In an ideal AD process, methane production occurs at a pH of 7. However, maintaining this pH value against the production of CO₂ and VFAs during the process requires feedstock with higher alkalinity levels. Failure to properly maintain the pH of the system can result in the accumulation of VFAs, which may halt the digestion process (Neshat et al., 2017).

2.4.5 Ammonia

Nutrients play a crucial role in preserving the nutritional composition of anaerobic microorganisms. During the anaerobic digestion (AD) process, organic nitrogen is transformed into ammonia nitrogen (NH₃ and NH₄). This conversion provides alkalinity to the AD system, ensuring the efficient operation of the digester. However, it is important to note that an excessive concentration of ammonia nitrogen can have detrimental effects on anaerobic microbes, leading to instability in the anaerobic digester. This is particularly observed in thermophilic anaerobic digestion. An optimal concentration of ammonia nitrogen is essential for maintaining sufficient buffering capacity of methanogenic bacteria in anaerobic digestion (AD). This, in turn, enhances the stability of the AD process and reduces inhibition. Ammonia plays a significant role in the overall anaerobic digestion process. However, it is important to note that ammonia can also be a major factor contributing to instability and decreased biogas production in the AD process (Shi et al., 2020).

2.4.6 Sulfides

Sulfur functions as an essential element for the growth of methanogenic bacteria, particularly prominent in methanogen cells that exhibit higher sulfur content compared to other anaerobic organisms. Challenges arise in anaerobic digesters when an excess of sulfur is present, leading to sulfide-related inhibition. This predicament commonly arises when dealing with substrates abundant in sulfides, notably in industrial wastewaters like those from rubber latex and slaughterhouse facilities. Within anaerobic environments, sulfate-reducing bacteria (SRB) play a pivotal role in converting sulfate into sulfides, a process crucial for substrate digestion.

A significant concern emerges when sulfate is introduced into an anaerobic digester. The activity of SRBs in converting sulfate to sulfide contributes to the inhibition of methane-forming bacteria. This inhibition manifests as a reduction in both methane (CH₄) production and substrate breakdown. The toxicity resulting from sulfide is intrinsically linked to the pH level. Empirical observations indicate that sulfide toxicity becomes prominent within the pH range of 6.4 to 7.2. The threshold for severe inhibition in anaerobic digesters is documented to be approximately 100 to 800 mg/L of dissolved sulfide, or around 50 to 400 mg/L of dissociated H₂S (Maillacheruvu et al., 2015).

A study by Chen et al. (2008) provides insights into the mechanism of sulfide inhibition. It identifies hydrogen sulfide (H₂S) as the primary culprit behind this inhibition, as it can breach microbial cells and disrupt polypeptide chains, leading to the degradation of proteins within these anaerobic microbes. This process ultimately diminishes cell metabolism. Sulfate reduction, a fundamental step in anaerobic digestion, is facilitated by two main groups of sulfate-reducing bacteria: incomplete and complete oxidizer bacteria. In a pioneering investigation, Yuan et al. (2020) explored a novel strategy to mitigate sulfide-related inhibition. They accomplished this by coupling microbial electrolysis with anaerobic digestion, resulting in augmented biogas production even in environments rich

in sulfides.

2.4.7 Carbon to Nitrogen (C/N) Ratio

The C/N ratio plays a critical role in the anaerobic digestion (AD) technique as it is essential for microbial growth. It has been reported that a C/N value within the range of 20-30 is optimal for the AD process. Low C/N ratios can result in a carbon shortage, increasing the risk of volatile fatty acid (VFA) and ammonia (NH₃) accumulation in the digester, thereby inhibiting microbial growth (Li et al., 2011). Conversely, a high C/N ratio provides insufficient nitrogen (N₂) for microorganism growth, leading to reduced methane production and AD process failure. Lignocellulosic substrate has a very high C/N ratio, making it unsuitable as a sole feedstock for the AD process. On the other hand, animal dung exhibits a low C/N ratio, which poses a challenge to an efficient AD process. To address this issue, the co-digestion of lignocellulosic biomass and animal dung can be a viable solution to enhance biogas production (Risberg et al., 2013).

2.4.8 Mixing

The anaerobic digestion process is notably influenced by the aspect of mixing. Researchers have conducted numerous investigations to explore the impact of mixing in both laboratory-scale and pilot-scale systems. Effective mixing is crucial within an anaerobic digester to ensure the optimal interaction between microbes and the substrate medium. The necessity of mixing has garnered support from several scholarly inquiries (Bridgeman, 2012; Gerardi, 2003; Conklin et al., 2008; Halalsheh et al., 2011), yet it has also faced challenges from opposing viewpoints (Cuetos et al., 2017; Kim et al., 2002; Ward et al., 2008).

Karim et al. (2005) delved into the impact of mixing on reactor performance. Their study concluded that inadequate mixing led to the formation of hydraulic dead zones, resulting in reduced hydraulic retention time (HRT) and subpar digester performance. Conversely, Kim et al. (2002) observed enhanced performance in an anaerobic digester that lacked stirring, opting for an unstirred, continuously fed lab-scale biogas reactor. This unstirred configuration facilitated a quicker startup phase, albeit with comparatively lower biogas production in the long run when compared to mixed digesters (Karim et al., 2005).

Mixing intensity, too, has been scrutinized for its impact on biogas production. Karapaju and Rintala (2008) noted that excessive mixing resulted in minimal biogas output, while a gentler mixing approach led to enhanced biogas production. A novel approach introduced by Yang & Deng (2020) demonstrated an innovative perspective. They reported an increase in methane production of 6.4%, 11.9%, and 19.6% through the utilization of air as a mixing source, contrasting with traditional methods such as biogas-based mixing and mechanical mixers, or even the absence of mixing altogether.

2.4.9 Retention Time

The duration of time that microbes and substrate spend in the digester is crucial for ensuring the complete anaerobic degradation of the added substrate. This duration is often referred to as the total time or average time substrate spends in the reactor. In the anaerobic digestion process, retention time is categorized into two groups: solid retention time (SRT) and hydraulic retention time (HRT). SRT represents the total period during which the solid biomass remains inside the digestion system. On the other hand, HRT refers to the time the semi-solid or liquid portion of the substrate or sludge spends in the reactor (Metcalf & Eddy, 2003).

The SRT is designed to maintain a bacterial population within the digester, ensuring effective waste degradation and stabilization. According to Mao et al. (2015), the development, growth, and retention of microbes are influenced by the anaerobic digestion temperature, substrate composition, and organic matter loading rate. In general, HRT corresponds to a higher loading rate in the digester. A study suggests that a retention period of 10-40 days is necessary for the digestion of organic waste in a mesophilic temperature-operated digester.

2.4.10 Organic Loading Rate (OLR)

The production of CH₄ is significantly influenced by one crucial operational parameter known as the Organic Loading Rate (OLR). The OLR represents the total amount of dry solids loaded into the digester per unit of volume, and it determines the volume of feedstock required for the anaerobic digestion process. Overfeeding the digester can have adverse effects, such as severe acidification and inhibition of anaerobic digestion due to the unsuitable acidic environment that hinders microbial survival. Accumulation of Volatile Fatty Acids (VFAs) also contributes to the inhibition of anaerobic digestion. Hence, it is crucial to maintain an appropriate organic loading rate to prevent anaerobic inhibition (Kothari et al., 2014).

Moreover, increasing the OLR while decreasing the HRT can result in a significant reduction in net methane yield. Leung and Wang (2016) conducted a study that concluded that lowering the OLR below the optimum level, along with a high HRT, can also lead to a decrease in methane production. This reduction is attributed to the insufficient buffering capacity within the digester. While maintaining a higher OLR leads to shorter HRTs, it can result in the washout of microbes, ultimately leading to decreased biogas production.

2.5 Studies on impact of OLR on biogas production

Organic loading rates play a crucial role in the efficient production of biogas. The organic loading rate refers to the amount of substrate that is introduced into the anaerobic digestion process per unit volume or time. Several studies have investigated the impact of different organic loading rates on biogas production and have demonstrated the significance of optimizing this parameter. Higher organic loading rates can enhance biogas production by increasing the availability of fermentable organic matter, thereby promoting the activity of methanogenic microorganisms. However, it is essential to strike a balance, as excessively high loading rates can lead to process instability and reduced biogas yields due to incomplete degradation or accumulation of inhibitory compounds. Thus, careful consideration of organic loading rates is necessary to maximize biogas production while ensuring process stability and efficiency. Extensive research has been conducted to examine the effects of varying organic loading rates (OLRs) on the generation of biogas. Elevated organic loading rates (OLRs) have been observed to positively impact the rate of biogas generation. However, it is important to note that this intensified biogas production may be accompanied by the potential for process inhibition arising from the accumulation of specific compounds. A comprehensive research inquiry was conducted to examine the synergistic effects of co-digesting goose manure and wheat straw under anaerobic conditions. The findings of the investigation demonstrated that the augmentation of the Organic Loading Rate (OLR) from 1.5 grams of Volatile Solids (VS) per liter per day to 4.5 grams of VS per liter per day resulted in a significant increase in methane production during the initial phase of the experimental period. However, the increase in methane production became insignificant as the organic loading rate (OLR) was further increased. The study also observed a comparatively lower methane production rate in Continuous Stirred Tank Reactors (CSTRs) as compared to batch experiments. The study conducted by

Hassan et al. (2017) observed that the maximum methane production occurred when the Organic Loading Rate (OLR) reached 4.5 grams of Volatile Solids (VS) per liter per day. This optimal condition led to a methane yield of 254.65 milliliters per gram of Volatile Solids.

A subsequent investigation was undertaken to examine the co-digestion of canola straw and buffalo dung, with a particular focus on the impact of different organic loading rates (OLRs) on methane generation. The primary objective was to determine the optimal OLR that would yield the highest methane production. According to the available report, it has been observed that the efficacy of the anaerobic digestion process experiences a decline when the Organic Loading Rate (OLR) exceeds optimal levels or falls below them. The investigation determined that the most favorable organic loading rate (OLR) for achieving the highest methane production through the co-digestion of canola straw and buffalo dung was identified as 2.66 gVS L-1 day-1. The highest level of methane production was attained during this operational load range (OLR). The findings of this study indicate that elevated organic loading rates (OLRs) may result in a reduction in methane production potential, potentially attributable to an insufficient quantity of inoculum. Furthermore, the significance of optimizing organic loading rates (OLRs) in order to enhance the efficiency of biogas production is underscored by Sahito et al. (2016). The presence of low organic loads within a reactor system can give rise to diminished metabolic activity and an inadequate production of gas. Conversely, the existence of high organic loads can induce the buildup of volatile fatty acids, thereby engendering a toxic environment within the reactor. The present study sought to examine the impact of volatile solids (VS) organic loads on methane production, specifically in the context of co-digestion involving primary sludge and wheat straw. The results of the study indicate that the purified biogas exhibited the highest methane content when subjected to organic loads of 6.0 and 7.50 gVS/L, whereas the lowest methane content was observed at an organic load of 3.0 gVS/L. The investigation additionally exhibited that the maximum cumulative methane yield was achieved when the organic load reached 7.50 gVS/L, thereby signifying the optimal exploitation of the feedstock (Elsayed et al., 2016).

In a study conducted by Jabeen et al. (2015), an investigation was carried out on the highsolids anaerobic co-digestion of food waste and rice husk. The researchers examined this process under various organic loading rates (OLRs) of 5, 6, and 9 kg VS/m3/d. The present study aimed to investigate the influence of various organic loading rates (OLRs) on the production of biogas. The findings of this investigation revealed that the highest daily biogas yield, amounting to 196 L/d, was achieved when the OLR reached 6 kg VS/m3/d. Nevertheless, when operating at an Organic Loading Rate (OLR) of 9 kilograms of Volatile Solids per cubic meter per day (kg VS/m3/d), the daily biogas production experienced a significant reduction, amounting to 136 liters per day (L/d). In addition to the measurements, an assessment of the specific biogas yield (SBY) was conducted. The investigation revealed that the SBY attained its maximum value when subjected to an organic loading rate (OLR) of 5 kg volatile solids (VS) per cubic meter per day. Remarkably, the average SBY recorded at this OLR was determined to be 446 liters per kilogram of volatile solids (L/kg VS). The specific biogas yield (SBY) exhibited a negative correlation with the organic loading rate (OLR) at levels of 6 and 9 kg volatile solids (VS) per cubic meter per day (kg VS/m3/d), resulting in average yields of 399 L/kg VS and 215 L/kg VS, respectively.

A study was carried out to assess the influence of varying organic loading rates (OLRs) on the generation of biogas while performing anaerobic digestion on rice straw. The OLRs that underwent testing were 1.22, 1.46, 1.70, and 2.00 kilograms of Volatile Solids (VS) substrate per cubic meter per day. The investigation disclosed that as the OLR was elevated to 2.00 kilograms of VS substrate per cubic meter per day, the production of biogas displayed a corresponding increase. The rates of biogas production were recorded as 332.8, 327.6, 324.6, and 319.3 cubic meters per metric ton of dry rice straw for OLRs of 1.22, 1.46, 1.70, and 2.00 kilograms of VS substrate per cubic meter per day, sequentially. The cumulative rate of biogas production throughout the entire process reached 323 cubic meters per metric ton of dry rice straw. Furthermore, the study noted a divergence in the microbial communities found in association with rice straw and slurry. Microorganisms specialized in breaking down rice straw were predominantly situated in the straw itself, while the slurry exhibited an abundance of methanogenic microbes. Within the rice straw anaerobic digestion system, the hydrogenotrophic pathway was identified as the primary biochemical route of methanogenesis (Zhou et al., 2017).

In their latest research, Unyay et al. (2022) conducted an investigation to assess the influence of diverse organic loading rates (OLRs) on the generation of biogas from switchgrass through the process of anaerobic digestion. The researchers further explored the effects of varying substrate to inoculum ratios on this biogas production. The operational loading rates (OLRs) that were examined in this study encompassed values of 0.75, 1.0, and 1.5 grams of volatile solids per liter per day (gVS/L.d). The findings of the study revealed a positive correlation between biogas production and organic loading rate (OLR), indicating that as the OLR increased, so did the biogas production. However, it is important to note that this relationship exhibited a threshold beyond which further increases in OLR did not result in a proportional increase in biogas production. The batch system, when operated at an organic loading rate (OLR) of 1.1, exhibited the most significant methane yield of 204 mLCH4/gVS. In the semi-continuous configuration, it was observed that methane yields exhibited values of approximately 148, 157, and 60 mLCH4/gVS at organic loading rates (OLRs) of 0.75, 1.0, and 1.5 gVS/L.d, respectively. At the maximum organic loading rate (OLR) of 1.5 gVS/L.d, a significant reduction in methane production was observed. In the semi-continuous operational mode, an optimal organic loading rate (OLR) of 1.0 grams of volatile solids per liter per day (gVS/L.d) was determined, resulting in a methane yield of 35%.

2.6 Studies on types of biomass for biogas production

Biomass, a renewable energy resource derived from organic matter, plays a crucial role in the global energy landscape. It encompasses a wide range of materials, such as agricultural residues, forestry by-products, organic wastes, and dedicated energy crops. One of the most promising applications of biomass is in biogas production, where organic matter is converted into biogas through anaerobic digestion. Biogas, primarily composed of methane and carbon dioxide, is a versatile and clean energy source that can be used for electricity generation, heating, and cooking.

According to the International Energy Agency (IEA) biomass accounts for a significant portion of global renewable energy production. In 2021, biomass-based energy sources contributed approximately 48% of the total renewable energy supply, making it a leading contender in the renewable energy sector (IEA, 2019).

The types of biomass suitable for biogas production are diverse and regionally dependent. Common feedstocks include animal manure, food waste, energy crops, and agricultural residues. Among these, straw from crops like wheat, rice, and other grains holds immense potential. Pakistan, being an agricultural country, generates a substantial amount of straw biomass from the cultivation of crops like wheat, rice, and barley. Wheat and rice are the staple crops, contributing significantly to the agricultural sector. The straw residues left behind after harvesting these crops represent a vast and readily available source of biomass for biogas production. Wheat is one of the major cereal crops in Pakistan, and its straw is abundantly available after the harvest season. Wheat straw is composed of lignocellulosic material, making it suitable for anaerobic digestion in biogas plants. The estimated annual production of wheat straw in Pakistan is around 35-40 million tons, presenting a substantial opportunity for biogas generation. Rice is another crucial staple crop in Pakistan, and the country ranks among the top producers globally. Rice straw, left behind after rice harvesting, is another potential feedstock for biogas production. It contains a higher silica content, making it more challenging to digest compared to wheat straw. However, with the right biogas technology and process optimization, rice straw can contribute significantly to the biogas potential in Pakistan. The annual production of rice straw in Pakistan is approximately 25-30 million tons (Yaqoob et al., 2021).

Wheat straw stands out as an ideal biomass feedstock for biogas production due to its unique composition and availability. Unlike many other biomass types, wheat straw is abundantly available in large quantities after the wheat harvest season, making it a readily accessible and reliable resource for biogas plants. This easy availability helps ensure a consistent supply of feedstock, enhancing the stability and efficiency of biogas production processes.

Furthermore, wheat straw's lignocellulosic nature makes it a valuable candidate for biogas production. Lignocellulosic materials consist of complex organic compounds, including cellulose, hemicellulose, and lignin. While lignin poses challenges in some biogas production processes, wheat straw's relatively lower lignin content compared to other biomass types makes it more amenable to anaerobic digestion. The cellulose and hemicellulose components of wheat straw can be readily broken down by microorganisms during the biogas fermentation process, leading to the production of biogas rich in methane. Its use as biomass for biogas production brings significant environmental benefits. By diverting wheat straw from open field burning, a common practice in some regions, biogas plants can help mitigate air pollution and greenhouse gas emissions. Burning straw releases harmful particulate matter and contributes to climate change. By converting wheat straw into biogas through anaerobic digestion, methane emissions are captured and utilized as an energy source, effectively reducing the carbon footprint associated with straw disposal (Rahmani et al., 2022).

2.7 Studies on pretreatment of lignocellulosic biomass for biogas production

The presence of hemicellulose and lignin in WS acts as barriers, limiting the bioconversion of cellulose to fermentable sugars to only 20%, especially when the cellulose is not fragmented by any pretreatment technology. Consequently, it is essential to break down the recalcitrant structure before initiating any bioconversion process. The primary goal of pretreatment is to alter the compact structure and improve the digestibility of sugars in lignocellulosic biomass.



Fig 2.3 Pretreatment: Mode of action

Numerous pretreatment approaches, ranging from physical and chemical to physicochemical and biological methods, have been explored in previous research to improve the accessibility of cellulose for microbial or enzymatic degradation. Physical pretreatment methods involve techniques like chipping, extrusion, shredding, grinding, milling, and irradiation. Chemical pretreatment encompasses the use of alkalis, acids, ionic liquids, organic solvents, and more. Physicochemical pretreatment methods include hot water treatment, ammonia fiber explosion (AFEX), steam explosion, and CO₂ explosion. On the other hand, the environmentally friendly biological approach employs fungi (such as soft rot, brown and white fungi), microbial consortia, and enzymes to effectively break down the recalcitrant components in lignocellulosic feedstock (Bharathiraja et al., 2017).

2.7.1 Impact of Alkaline Pretreatment on lignocellulosic biomass and biogas production

Alkaline pretreatment involves the use of bases such as NaOH, KOH, Ca(OH)₂, and NH4OH to dissolve mainly lignin, partially hemicellulose, and to some extent cellulose, making the biomass more susceptible to microbial degradation. Historically, alkaline pretreatment has been predominantly applied in the paper and pulp industry. The underlying principle of alkaline pretreatment is the breaking of linkages between carbohydrates and lignin. This removal of cross-links increases the substance's porosity and surface area, leading to the swelling of the crystalline structure and a reduction in crystallinity and degree of polymerization. NaOH is the most commonly used alkali and has been extensively studied to enhance biogas production from various lignocellulosic biomass sources, including corn stover, wheat straw, sugarcane bagasse, rice straw, woody materials, sunflower stalks, sludge, oil palm empty fruit bunches, and fruit branches (Sun et al., 2016). Numerous research studies have demonstrated the effectiveness of alkaline pretreatment in breaking down the lignocellulose complex, resulting in an increase in biogas production and methane yield.

According to a study that aimed to investigate the effect of alkaline pretreatment on the production of biogas or methane from Pennisetum hybrid, a specific type of grass. The researchers performed the alkaline pretreatment using varying concentrations of NaOH solution (ranging from 2% to 8% w/w) at three distinct temperatures (35, 55, and 121 °C) and durations (24, 24, and 1 hour). The samples that had undergone pretreatment as well

as those that had not undergone any form of treatment were then subjected to anaerobic digestion, a procedure conducted under mesophilic conditions at 37 °C in order to produce biogas. In sealed beakers, samples were submerged in a solution of sodium hydroxide (NaOH) as part of the alkaline pretreatment procedure. Pretreatments were conducted on the samples at temperatures of 35 and 55 °C, respectively. The samples were then incubated for 24 hours in a thermostatic water bath without agitation. The samples were subjected to pretreatments at a temperature of 121 °C, during which they were positioned precisely within an autoclave for one hour. In order to facilitate the methanogenesis process, the pH of the samples was adjusted to 7.0 via the addition of hydrochloric acid (HCl) following the pretreatment procedure. The results of the study indicate that the administration of alkaline pretreatment had a significant effect on methane production. It was determined that the modified Gompertz equation, which was used to analyze the data, possessed a high degree of reliability. The observed trend in methane yield was positively correlated with increases in both NaOH concentration and temperature. Using a NaOH concentration of 8% and maintaining a temperature of 121 °C, the optimal conditions for attaining the highest methane yield were observed, according to the results of the experiment. According to Kang et al. (2018), the use of pretreatment techniques increased the conversion efficiency and kinetic properties of Pennisetum hybrid, thereby facilitating an increase in methane production.

In a separate study conducted by Shetty et al. (2017), the primary objective was to improve the rice straw bio methanation process by employing an alkali pretreatment technique. The ultimate aim of this study was to reduce the alkali demand and eliminate the need for heating during the pretreatment process in order to improve the hydrolysis and bio methanation of rice straw. The ability of alkali pretreatment to disrupt the ester bonds that exist between lignin, hemicellulose, and cellulose within biomass has been extensively acknowledged. Ultimately, this perturbation improves the biomass's enzymatic accessibility during the anaerobic digestion process. Nevertheless, the majority of alkali pretreatment procedures involve the application of heat and the use of substantial quantities of chemicals, incurring significant costs and having a significant impact on the environment. In the present study, researchers utilized a 1% sodium hydroxide (NaOH) pretreatment at room temperature to enhance the rice fiber biomethanation process. The implementation of this pretreatment procedure resulted in a methane yield that was significantly greater than that of untreated rice straw, specifically by more than 34%. Under optimized conditions, the maximal biogas production was measured at 514 liters per kilogram of volatile solids per day, with a methane concentration of 59%. Rice straw's hydrolysis and biomethanation processes were significantly enhanced by the administration of alkali pretreatment at room temperature for three hours. This treatment resulted in an increase in methane production. (Shetty et al., 2017) discovered that the alkali pretreatment procedure employed in this study was more cost-effective and time-efficient than previous protocols that required heating and longer treatment durations.

2.7.2 Effect of photocatalytic pretreatment on lignocellulosic biomass and biogas production

All pretreatment methods utilized to break down the compact structure of lignocellulosic biomass impose harsh operational conditions, such as high pressure and temperature requirements, and the use of high concentrations of alkalis, acids, and ionic liquids, which may introduce toxicity into the anaerobic digester and hinder biogas production. However, a promising approach to disintegrate and solubilize lignin under milder conditions involves the use of an Advanced Oxidation Process (AOP) that combines the photocatalyst TiO₂ and UV light. The objective of the Photocatalytic Oxidation process is to enhance the biodegradability of the biomass and boost biogas production in anaerobic digestion. The photocatalytic disintegration of lignin occurs when the TiO2 surface is exposed to highenergy and short-wavelength ultraviolet (UV) light. This UV light generates OH radicals and electron-hole reactions, which complete the photolysis process. The OH radicals play a crucial role in oxidatively breaking down carbohydrates and recalcitrant lignin by creating reactive oxygen species. The major products of this oxidative disintegration of lignin are carboxylic acids and aromatic aldehydes. Through the oxidative degradation of lignin, vanillin is produced in the range of 5-15 wt % relative to the lignin source. Previous research has investigated the degradation of lignin in materials such as wood flour, wheat straw, sugarcane bagasse, rice straw, and rice husk, resulting in valuable products like aldehydes, vanillin, acetic acid, succinic acid, and malonic acid, among others (Li et al., 2015). Various studies have employed TiO₂/UV as a pretreatment technology for degrading organic contaminants in water and air. The TiO₂/UV process has demonstrated successful

applications in pretreating paper mill effluent, black liquor, and olive mill waste, as well as in air purification units. Additionally, the field of nanoscience has significantly expanded in science and technology, offering numerous advantages. In photocatalysis, researchers are extensively exploring nano-sized catalysts due to their added benefits, which include a decrease in the recombination of electron-hole pairs. The quick diffusion of charge carriers to the surface of the particles to be degraded and the increased surface area enhances the interaction of the target particles with the catalyst (Vorontsov & Tsybulya, 2018). According to Alvarado-Morales et al. (2016), their study revealed that TiO₂ photocatalytic pretreatment of wheat straw (WS) resulted in increased biodegradability and enhanced biogas production. In particular, wheat straw pretreated with 1.5% TiO₂ for 3 hours of UV irradiation showed a remarkable 37% increase in methane yield compared to the untreated control. The study concluded that the Advanced Oxidation Process (AOP) in the presence of TiO₂ and UV light holds promise as a pretreatment method for effectively disrupting lignin-rich substrates under mild conditions. In the study conducted by (Jafari & Zilouei, 2016), explored the pretreatment of bagasse using TiO_2 in conjunction with UV light, followed by dilute sulfuric acid hydrolysis. This pretreatment approach demonstrated significant improvements in biomethane and biohydrogen production in AD and consecutive dark fermentation process. Notably, the highest hydrogen yield of 101.5 mL/g (VS) was achieved when using 1 g of nano TiO₂ per liter with 120 minutes of UV light exposure, followed by 30 minutes of sulfuric acid hydrolysis. The researchers concluded that the nano-TiO₂ pretreatment effectively disrupted the surface morphology and reduced the degree of crystallinity, contributing to the observed enhancements in gas production.

2.7.3 Influence of combined pretreatment on lignocellulosic biomass and biogas production

In their pioneering work, Kobayakawa et al. (1989) were the first to explore the oxidative degradation of lignin and discovered that the complete breakdown of lignin could be achieved by reacting hydrogen peroxide with either UV light or ferric ions. Similarly, Ohnishi et al. (1989) conducted a comparative study on various photocatalysts for lignin degradation. They found that the photocatalytic process using TiO2 could be enhanced by incorporating metals such as Pt, Au, and Ag. Studies have shown that utilizing a 10% Cu/TiO₂ photocatalyst, along with solar radiation as the light source and air as the oxidizing
agent, resulted in improved biodegradability and solubility of coffee pulp. This enhanced biodegradability, in turn, promotes increased biogas production during anaerobic digestion (Corro et al., 2014).

Chang et al. (2018) investigated the impact of a combined pretreatment method on rice straw and biogas production. The researchers used a $TiO_2/UV/H_2O_2$ pretreatment to improve the enzymatic hydrolysis of rice straw and enhance biogas production. They examined the optimal conditions for the pretreatment and analyzed the composition and characteristics of the untreated and pretreated rice straw. The results showed that the $TiO_2/UV/H_2O_2$ pretreatment effectively removed lignin and hemicellulose from the rice straw, leading to increased enzymatic hydrolysis and the release of reducing sugars. The pretreatment also resulted in changes in the morphology of the rice straw. The researchers found that adding 13 mM H₂O₂ at pH 4, with an irradiation time of 3 hours and a concentration of 0.50% TiO₂, was the optimal condition for pretreatment. According to Anjum et al. (2018), the utilization of carbon nitride/Titania nanotubes (C₃N₄/TiO₂ NTs) as a pretreatment for sludge, in the presence of visible light, led to a significant enhancement in methane potential, reaching up to 723.4 ml kg⁻¹ VS. This value was 1.37 times higher than the photolytic sludge and 1.6 times higher than the raw sludge, indicating the considerable improvement achieved through this novel approach.

Chapter 3

Materials and Methods

This chapter provides a detailed explanation on the materials used, the experimental setup, as well as the methodological approach that was used in this investigation. The primary objective of this study is to evaluate the effect of loading rates on the production of biogas from wheat straw (WS) that has been subjected to one or more of the following: treatment with NaOH; treatment with TiO₂; and treatment that combines treatment with both NaOH and TiO₂. Methodological approach is illustrated in Figure 3.1 below.



Fig. 3.1 Methodological Approach

3.1 Substrate and Inoculum Preparation

In this study, wheat straw was used as a substrate. The WS was obtained from a field in Village Chamkani, near Peshawar, and was carefully transported to the laboratory for initial analysis. To achieve the desired biomass size, the straw was shredded using a small-scale shredder and then passed through an 18-mesh sieve, resulting in biomass particles ranging from 3 mm to 5 mm. The sieved wheat straw was stored and later utilized for subsequent analysis.



Fig. 3.2 Crushed Wheat straw

Cow dung (CD) was used as inoculum in the anaerobic process. CD was collected from a nearby farm located in Sector H-13 Islamabad. Before it was being used, CD was kept for degassing at 37 °C in an anerobic condition for 20 days and gas was collected twice a day.



Fig. 3.3 Cow dung as an inoculum

3.2 Primary Characterization and Fiber Analysis

During the process of treating wheat straw and cow dung, a number of straightforward characteristics, such as total solids (TS), volatile solids (VS), alkalinity, and volatile fatty acids (VFAs), were measured. All the tests were carried out in accordance with (APHA, 2017) procedures. In order to get a comprehensive understanding of the chemical make-up of WS, the extractives and structural components of the substance, such as lignin, hemicellulose, and cellulose, were subjected to the processes developed by Li et al. (2004).

3.3 Nanoparticles Preparation

To produce nanoparticles, Titanium (IV) Oxide Anatase (CAS NO. 13463-67-7) obtained from DAEJUNG CHEMICAL & METALS CO., LTD. Korea was utilized as the source of Titania. The liquid impregnation method, as described by (Husnain et al., 2016), was employed to achieve a nano-sized crystal structure. For the preparation of the photocatalyst, 100 grams of Titanium (IV) Oxide was dissolved in 600 mL of distilled water and stirred for 24 hours. The resulting TiO₂ solution was allowed to settle for 24 hours and then dried in an oven at 105 °C for 24 hours. The dried TiO₂ slurry was crushed into powder form and subjected to calcination in a muffle furnace (JSR, JSMF-270H, Korea) at 550 °C for approximately 6 hours. The calcined TiO₂ was then slowly cooled down to obtain a nano-sized crystal structure.



(a) Crushed TiO₂

(b) Calcined TiO₂



3.4 Chemical Pretreatment of Substrate

Wheat straw was chemically pretreated by the following methods before it was used for the anaerobic digestion process.

- i. Alkaline Pretreatment
- ii. Photocatalytic Pretreatment
- iii. Combined Pretreatment

3.4.1 Alkaline Pretreatment

Alkaline pretreatment of WS was done through NaOH. The treatment was carried out in 2liter beakers at 40 °C for 3 hours. NaOH concentration of 1% (w/v) was taken and WS and NaOH solution was mixed in a ratio of 1:20. Each gram of WS was mixed with 20 mL of 1% NaOH solution. During the treatment process, the mixture was continuously stirred with the help of magnetic stirrer at 200 rpm. After completion, the pretreated WS was cooled, filtered, and washed with distilled water until neutral pH was obtained. At the end, was dried in oven at 105 °C for 24 hours. The dried WS was then used for further analysis.



(a) NaOH pellets



(b) WS and NaOH solution





(c) Heating and stirring

(d) Filtering and washing



(e) NaOH pretreated WS Fig. 3.5 (a-e) Alkaline pretreatment of WS with NaOH

3.4.2 Photocatalytic Pretreatment

Photocatalytic pretreatment of WS was carried out in photocatalysis chamber using TiO₂. The photocatalysis chamber used in the pretreatment process consisted of four 100 watts UV-A Lamps having a wavelength of interest ranging from 300-320 nm. TiO₂ concentration of 1.5 g/L was taken and WS to TiO₂ solution ratio was set as 1:20. The lamps were fixed at the top of beakers containing WS and TiO₂ solution and were exposed to UV irradiation at 40 °C for 3 hours. During the treatment process, the WS sample was continuously stirred at 200 rpm with the help of magnetic stirrer. After completion, the pretreated WS was cooled, filtered, and washed with distilled water to obtain neutral pH. At the end, the pretreated WS was dried at 105 °C for 24 hours in oven and used for subsequent analysis.



(a) Pretreatment of WS in Photocatalysis chamber



(b) TiO₂ Pretreated WS after washing

Fig. 3.6 (a-b) Photocatalytic pretreatment of WS using TiO₂

3.4.3 Combined Pretreatment

Combined pretreatment of WS was carried out in photocatalysis chamber using NaOH combined TiO₂. The photocatalysis chamber used in the pretreatment process consisted of four 100 watts UV-A Lamps having a wavelength of interest ranging from 300-320 nm. NaOH Concentration of 1% (w/v) along with TiO₂ concentration of 1.5 g/L was taken. The ratio of WS to solution was kept as 1:20. The lamps were fixed at the top of beakers containing WS and TiO₂ solution and were exposed to UV irradiation at 40 °C for 3 hours. During the treatment process, the WS sample was continuously stirred at 200 rpm with the help of magnetic stirrer. After completion, the pretreated WS was cooled, filtered, and

washed with distilled water to obtain neutral pH. At the end, the pretreated WS was dried at 105 °C for 24 hours in oven and used for subsequent analysis.





(e) Combined pretreated WS after washing

Fig. 3.7 (a-e) Combined pretreatment of WS using NaOH and TiO₂

3.5 Anerobic Digestion Setup

A fixed amount of wheat straw, either pretreated or untreated, was introduced into glass reactors functioning as anaerobic digesters. These reactors operated in batch mode and had a capacity of 300 ml. The inoculum and substrate were mixed in a 1:1 ratio based on their volatile solids (VS) content to achieve a final working volume of 225 ml. The substrate loading rates varied at 10, 20, 30, and 40 gVS/L. Wheat straw was pretreated with three types of pre-treatments including NaOH (1%), TiO₂ (1.5 g/L) and Combined (1% NaOH + 1.5 g/L TiO_2). To reach the working volume of 225 ml, distilled water was added. The pH was maintained between 7.2 and 7.3 by using a sodium bicarbonate buffer. All the

anaerobic digesters were sealed tightly with rubber septa and screw caps, and the headspaces were purged with pure N_2 gas for approximately 2 minutes to establish anaerobic conditions. The reactors were placed in a mesophilic incubator at a temperature of 37 ± 1 °C for a duration of 30 days. Twice daily, the AD reactors were manually shaken for 1 minute to ensure mixing. Each digestion material consisted of a pretreated wheat straw sample, with an untreated wheat straw sample serving as the control. Additionally, a blank AD reactor containing cow dung without any wheat straw sample was included to measure methane yield from the cow dung. All AD reactors were operated in triplicate. A detailed experimental design showing organic loading rates, pretreatment types and the number of AD reactors in triplicates is given in Fig. 3.9.



(a) Aluminum Caps



(b) Nitrogen Purging



(c) Incubation





Fig. 3.9 Experimental Design

3.6 Substrate Characterization

Primary analysis of raw and pretreated WS was done by analyzing different parameters such as TS, VS and MC following the guidelines provide by (APHA, 2017). Fiber analysis including extractives, lignin, hemicellulose, and cellulose of untreated and treated WS was carried out following the prescribed method by (Li et al., 2004). The experiments were performed in triplicates to get satisfactory results.

3.6.1 Total Solids

For the determination of total solids in WS samples, the china dish was washed with distilled water and dried at 105 °C for an hour in oven. The oven fried china dish was then cooled in the desiccator and 50 g of WS was transferred to the dish. The china dish was placed in the oven at 105 °C for 24 hours for TS content. After completion, the dish was taken out from the oven. Cooled in the desiccator and weighed using analytical balance. The quantity of wheat straw remaining in the dish after drying was TS content and was calculated by the following equation 3.1.

$$TS(\%) = \frac{(W1 - W2)}{(W3 - W2)} X100 \qquad (3.1)$$

Where, w_1 = weight of china dish after evaporation + weight of dried WS residue w_2 = weight of china dish

 w_3 = weight of wet WS sample + weight of china dish

3.6.2 Moisture Content

The quantity loss while drying the sample at 105 °C is the moisture content and can be calculated by the following equation 3.2.

$$MC(\%) = 100 - TS(\%)$$
 (3.2)

3.6.3 Volatile Solids

Determination of volatile solids involves ignition of the already dried WS sample for TS in a muffle furnace at 550 °C for 30 minutes. After completion, the WS sample was cooled in a desiccator and weighed to get the value of volatile solids by the following equation 3.3.

$$VS(\%) = \frac{(W1 - W4)}{(W1 - W2)} X100 \qquad (3.3)$$

Where, w_4 = weight of WS sample + china dish after ignition

3.6.4 Extractives

For the determination of extractives amount in the WS sample, solvent extraction method using 60 mL of acetone for each gram of wheat straw was used. The sample was heated at 90 °C for 2 hours. After completion, the WS sample was oven dried at 105 °C and the amount of extractives were calculated as the difference in weight before and after the extraction process by the following equation 3.4.

Extractives (%) =
$$\frac{W0-W1}{(W0)} X100$$
 (3.4)

Where, w_0 = weight of dried WS sample before extraction

 w_1 = weight of WS sample after extraction

3.6.5 Hemicellulose

Determination of hemicellulose was carried out by adding 150 mL of 0.5 mol/L NaOH solution to each gram of extractives-free WS sample and heated at 80 °C for 3.5 hours. After completion, the sample was cooled down and washed with distilled water until neutral pH value is obtained. After that, the sample was dried to a constant weight and the amount of hemicellulose was calculated by the difference in weight before and after this process by the following equation 3.5.

Hemicellulose (%) =
$$\frac{W_1 - W_2}{(W_1)} X100$$
 (3.5)

Where, w_1 = weight of extractives-free WS sample w_2 = weight of WS sample after heating

3.6.6 Lignin

Lignin content present in WS sample was determined by adding 30 mL of 98% sulfuric acid for each gram of extractives-free WS sample and kept for 24 hours in ambient temperature. After this, the sample was boiled at 100 °C for 1 hour. The boiled sample was then cooled, filtered, and washed with distilled water to remove remaining sulfate ions. For the detection of sulfate ions, the WS sample was titrated with 10% barium chloride. It was then dried to a constant weight and residue left was calculated as lignin content by the following equation 3.6.

$$Lignin(\%) = \frac{W4 \left[1 - \left(\frac{Extractives}{100}\right)\right]}{(W3)} X100$$
(3.6)

Where,

 w_3 = weight of extractives-free WS sample after boiling

 w_4 = weight of dried WS sample after titration with barium chloride

3.6.7 Cellulose

The cellulose content can be determined by the difference assuming that extractives, hemicellulose, and lignin are the only components of entire biomass and can be calculated by the following equation 3.7.

Cellulose (%) = 100 - (Extrictives + Hemicellulose + Lignin)(3.7)

3.7 Analytical approach to Anaerobic Digestion

Biogas volume was assessed daily with the help of water displacement technique. The daily measured biogas volume was converted to normal milliliter (NmL) (dry gas, P = 100 kPa = 760 mm Hg, T = 0 °C) according to equation 3.8.

$$V_{\rm NmL} = (V \times 273 \times (760 - P_{\rm w} \times))/(273 + T) \times 760) \quad (3.8)$$

Where, V_{NmL} = dry biogas volume at standard pressure and temperature (NmL)

V= biogas volume (mL)

 P_w = water vapor pressure as a function of ambient temperature (mm Hg)

T= ambient temperature (°K)

Throughout the initial week of the digestive process, biogas samples were systematically gathered twice per week, with the intention of conducting a comprehensive analysis of their composition. Subsequently, the frequency of sampling was diminished to a weekly basis. The quantification of methane content in the biogas was accomplished through the utilization of a gas chromatograph (GC-2010 PLUS SHIMADZU) that was equipped with a Molecular sieve 5A PLOT (Porous layer open tubular) column and a thermal conductivity detector (TCD). The carrier gases employed in this study were helium and nitrogen. The pH, total alkalinity (TA), volatile fatty acids (VFAs), total solids (TS), and volatile solids (VS) were assessed at the commencement and culmination of the digestion phase. A supplementary group of anaerobic digestion (AD) reactors was prepared using the identical methodology employed for the experimental reactors. These additional reactors were subsequently utilized for analysis prior to the commencement of the digestion process. The

pH measurements of all the reactors were directly assessed on day 1. In order to conduct alkalinity and volatile fatty acid (VFA) analysis, a 20 g portion of the wet anaerobic digestion (AD) sample was obtained and subsequently subjected to centrifugation at a speed of 6000 revolutions per minute (rpm) for a duration of 5 minutes. Later, the supernatant was used for alkalinity and VFA analysis while the pellet was transferred back to the AD reactor with an addition of required amount of water to maintain a previous solid to liquid ratio. After that, TS analysis was performed by initially weighing the reactors and putting them in oven at 105 °C for 24 hours. After drying, the dried material from the reactors were shifted to china dishes and kept in muffle furnace for VS analysis at 550 °C for 30 minutes.

Chapter 4

Results and Discussion

This chapter gives a detailed discussion of the results acquired during the study. The results include characteristics of substrate and inoculum, pretreatment of wheat straw, the effect of different organic loading on biogas yield and reactor's stability.

4.1 Characteristics of wheat straw and cow dung

Table 1 shows characteristics of wheat straw and cow dung. WS had comparatively higher TS and VS content than cow dung due to less moisture content present in the dried biomass. Cow dung has more moisture content and hence lower TS and VS content.

Parameters	Wheat Straw	Inoculum
Moisture Content (%)	8	90.41
Total Solids (%)	92	9.59
Volatile Solids (% of TS)	80	73.48
Volatile Fatty Acids (mg/L)		1150
Alkalinity (mg/L)		5200
VFA/Alkalinity		0.22

Table 1 Characteristics of substrate and inoculum

4.2 Effect of OL on biogas production from untreated WS

The daily biogas production from untreated wheat straw under different organic loading is depicted in Fig 4.1. The organic loading of 40 gVS/L has maximum daily biogas production of 2002 mL followed by 30, 20 and 10 gVS/L with a daily biogas production of 1948, 1934, and 1765 mL respectively. However, in case of cumulative biogas yield, 10 gVS/L organic loading has the maximum biogas yield of 784 mL/gVS. Organic loading 20, 30 and 40 gVS/L has a cumulative biogas yield of 429, 288, and 222 mL/gVS respectively. The biogas yield declines with an increase in organic loading. The cumulative biogas yield from untreated WS under different organic loading is given in Fig. 4.2.



Fig. 4.1 Effect of organic loading on daily biogas production from untreated WS



Fig. 4.2 Effect of organic loading on cumulative biogas yield from untreated WS

4.3 Effect of OL on biogas production from NaOH pretreated WS

In the case of NaOH pretreatment, the organic loading of 40 gVS/L has produced the highest daily biogas of 3195 mL, followed by 30, 20 and 10 gVS/L with a daily biogas production of 2781, 2653 and 2180 mL, respectively. The daily biogas production from pretreated WS is given in Fig. 4.3.



Fig. 4.3 Effect of organic loading on daily biogas yield from NaOH pretreated WS

The effect of organic loading on cumulative biogas yield from NaOH pretreated WS was also studied. The NaOH pretreated WS at 10 gVS/L gave 56%, 146% and 172% higher biogas yield than higher organic loadings. The biogas yield was high at low organic loadings, however, it declined with the increase in organic loading. These results align with the results of (Chandra et al., 2012), who reported that, NaOH pretreated WS produced 87% more biogas at OLRs 6-8 gVS/L. The cumulative biogas production from NaOH pretreated WS under different organic loading is depicted in Fig. 4.4.



Fig. 4.4 Effect of organic loading on cumulative biogas yield from NaOH pretreated WS

4.4 Effect of OL on biogas production from TiO₂ pretreated WS

The effect of organic loading on daily biogas production from Tio2 pretreated wheat straw was observed as 20 gVS/L has produced more biogas than Organic loading 10, 30 and 40 gVS/L. At organic loading 20 gVS/L, the TiO₂ pretreated WS has produced 2659 mL biogas. However, organic loading 40, 10 and 30 gVS/L has produced 2363, 2314, and 2210 mL biogas, respectively. The daily biogas production from TiO₂ pretreated WS under different organic loading is given in Fig. 4.5 below.



Fig. 4.5 Effect of organic loading on daily biogas yield from TiO₂ pretreated WS

The effect of organic loading on cumulative biogas yield from TiO₂ pretreated wheat straw revealed that 10gVS/L has produced 74%, 214% and 292% more biogas yield than 20, 30 and 40 organic loading. These results align with the results from (Alvarado-Morales et al., 2017). They have reported 37% improvement in biogas yield at 10gVS/L loading when pretreated with 1.5 g TiO₂/L. The biogas yield declined at higher organic loading. Fig. 4.6 depicts the impact of OL on cumulative biogas yield from TiO₂ pretreated WS.



Fig. 4.6 Effect of organic loading on cumulative biogas yield from TiO₂ pretreated WS

4.5 Effect of OL on the production of biogas from Combined pretreated WS

In case of daily biogas production from combined pretreated wheat straw, the organic loading 40 gVS/L has produced high biogas of 3610 mL, followed by 30 20 and 10 gVS/L. Daily biogas production from combined pretreated WS under the effect of organic loading is given in Fig. 4.7.

The cumulative biogas yield obtained from combined pretreated wheat straw shows that 10gVS organic loading has increased the biogas yield 87%, 146% and 206% more than 20, 30 and 40 gVS/L organic loading. The combined pretreatment has maximum biogas yield than NaOH and TiO₂ individually.



Fig. 4.7 Effect of organic loading on daily biogas production from combined pretreated WS

The biogas production was low at high organic loading while the low organic loading has produced the maximum biogas. The cumulative biogas production from combined pretreated WS under different organic loading is given in Fig. 4.8.



Fig. 4.8 Effect of organic loading on cumulative biogas yield from combined pretreated WS

4.6 Effect of organic loading on solids removal of WS

TS and VS removal are important factors in AD process. Among all the organic loading rates, the maximum TS and VS removal of 77 and 71% was observed in combined pretreated WS at 10 gVS/L. The impact of organic loading, in this case, was observed on solids removal. When the organic loading was low, the removal of solids was maximum as more biogas was produced and the conditions were stable. With the increase in organic loading, the solids removal decreased which can be attributed to the change observed in the reactor's stability. Acids formation took place which resulted in low biogas as well as low solids removal. These results are in agreement with study conducted by (Rajput & Sheikh, 2019), they have reported maximum VS removal of 78% at low OL during AD of Sunflower meal & digested manure. TS and VS removal at all organic loadings for pretreated WS are present in Fig. 4.9.



Fig. 4.9 Effect of organic loading on TS and VS removal of WS

4.7 Effect of organic loading on reactor stability

Reactor stability is of utmost importance in anerobic digestion process. To keep the digestion process going it is important to keep the stability parameters in optimum range.

4.7.1 pH

The sharp decline in pH resulting from the accumulation of volatile fatty acids (VFAs) has a direct impact on the activity of methanogenic bacteria and the overall stability of the anaerobic digester process, as highlighted by Neshat et al. (2017). Consequently, parameters such as pH, total alkalinity, volatile fatty acids concentration, and the ratio of VFAs to alkalinity serve as critical indicators of stress used for evaluating the performance of anaerobic digestion (AD). The pH level notably influences the growth rate of microorganisms, the progression of digestion, and the resultant products. The assessment of AD reactor efficiency involves the measurement of pH both before and after the digestion process. (Neshat et al., 2017) reported the pH of 6.7-7.3 as optimum for anerobic digestion. The pH of all the reactors ranged from 6.7-7.2. Fig. 4.10 shows the pH of all the reactors.

4.7.2 Effect of organic loading om VFA/TA ratio of WS

The VFA/TA ratio was increased in the final due to accumulation of acids at high organic loading which resulted in instability of the reactor and hence low biogas yield. The VFA/TA ratio for all the reactors ranged from 0.14-0.31. Although VFA/TA ratio did not exceed the limit which causes inhibition, but a significant change was observed in the ratio under high and low organic loading. At low organic loading, no instability was observed in the reactors and the biogas production was high. On the other hand, at high organic loading the ratio was increased due to acids formation which ultimately resulted in low biogas yield and stability was also compromised a bit. The results obtained are in agreement with the work from (Wang et al., 2016). They reported VFA/TA ratio of 0.4 as an optimum for anaerobic digestion. Fig 4.11 depicts the effect of organic loading on VFA/TA ratio of WS.



Fig. 4.10 Effect of organic loading on pH of WS



Fig. 4.11 Effect of organic loading on VFA/TA ratio of WS

4.8 Summary

4.8.1 NaOH

In the case of NaOH pretreatment, the organic loading 10 gVS/L has achieved maximum biogas production with an increase of 56%, 146% and 172%, compared to organic loading of 20, 30 and 40 gVS/L.

4.8.2 TiO₂

In case of TiO₂ pretreatment, the organic loading 10 gVS/L has achieved higher biogas production which was 74%, 214% and 292%, higher than organic loading of 20, 30 and 40 gVS/L.

4.8.3 Combined pretreatment

In the case of combined pretreatment, the organic loading 10 gVS/L has achieved maximum biogas production with an increase of 87%, 146% and 206%, compared to organic loading of 20, 30 and 40 gVS/L.

4.8.4 Reactor stability

The reactor showed stable performance at OLR 10 gVS/L, where VFA/TA ratio was ranged between 0.14-0.31 with corresponding pH range of 6.7-7.2.

Chapter 5

Conclusions and Recommendations

In this chapter conclusions drawn from present research are briefly discussed and also some future recommendations are proposed.

5.1 Conclusions

- Biogas Yield was high in case of low organic loading whereas slight decline was observed at high organic loading.
- Maximum Biogas Yield was achieved at organic loading of 10 gVS/L under all three pretreatments.
- Maximum TS and VS removal was observed in case of combined pretreatment of WS at organic loading 10 gVS/L
- Biogas production, VS removal and stability of the reactor decline with an increase in Organic Loading from 10 gVS/L to 40 gVS/L, which can be attributed to excessive VFAs production.

5.2 Recommendations

- More studies should be conducted with different pretreatments to enhance biogas production.
- Co-digestion of wheat straw with other types of biomass should be studied under varying organic loading.
- Areas of green synthesis of nanoparticles should be explored to further minimize environmental impacts.

References

- Alvarado-Morales, M., Tsapekos, P., Awais, M., Gulfraz, M., & Angelidaki, I. (2017). TiO
 2 /UV based photocatalytic pretreatment of wheat straw for biogas production. *Anaerobe*, 46, 155–161. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anaerobe.2016.11.002
- Bah, H., Zhang, W., Wu, S., Qi, D., Kizito, S., & Dong, R. (2014). Evaluation of batch anaerobic co-digestion of palm pressed fiber and cattle manure under mesophilic conditions. *Waste Management*, 34(11), 1984–1991. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wasman.2014.07.015
- Bharathiraja, B., Jayamuthunagai, J., Sudharsanaa, T., Bharghavi, A., Praveenkumar, R., Chakravarthy, M., & Yuvaraj, D. (2017). Biobutanol An impending biofuel for future: A review on upstream and downstream processing techniques. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 68, 788–807. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2016.10.017
- Carrere, H., Antonopoulou, G., Affes, R., Passos, F., Battimelli, A., Lyberatos, G., & Ferrer, I. (2016). Review of feedstock pretreatment strategies for improved anaerobic digestion: From lab-scale research to full-scale application. *Bioresource Technology*, 199, 386–397. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2015.09.007
- Chandra, R., Takeuchi, H., Hasegawa, T., & Kumar, R. (2012). Improving biodegradability and biogas production of wheat straw substrates using sodium hydroxide and hydrothermal pretreatments. *Energy*, 43(1), 273–282. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.energy.2012.04.029
- Chang, K.-L., Wang, X.-Q., Han, Y.-J., Deng, H., Liu, J., & Lin, Y.-C. (2018). Enhanced Enzymatic Hydrolysis of Rice Straw Pretreated by Oxidants Assisted with

PhotocatalysisTechnology.Materials,11(5),802.https://doi.org/10.3390/ma11050802

- Corro, G., Pal, U., & Cebada, S. (2014). Enhanced biogas production from coffee pulp through deligninocellulosic photocatalytic pretreatment. *Energy Science & Engineering*, 2(4), 177–187. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ese3.44</u>
- Muley, P., & Boldor, D. (2017). Advances in Biomass Pretreatment and Cellulosic Bioethanol Production Using Microwave Heating. *Bioenergy and Biofuels*. <u>https://doi.org/10.18690/978-961-286-048-6.18</u>
- Elsayed, M., Andres, Y., Blel, W., Gad, A., & Ahmed, A. (2016). Effect of VS organic loads and buckwheat husk on methane production by anaerobic co-digestion of primary sludge and wheat straw. *Energy Conversion and Management*, *117*, 538– 547. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enconman.2016.03.064</u>
- Ghaemi, F., Abdullah, L. C., & Ariffin, H. (2019). Lignocellulose Structure and the Effect on Nanocellulose Production. *Lignocellulose for Future Bioeconomy*, 17–30. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/b978-0-12-816354-2.00002-5</u>
- Hagos, K., Zong, J., Li, D., Liu, C., & Lu, X. (2017). Anaerobic co-digestion process for biogas production: Progress, challenges and perspectives. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 76, 1485–1496. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2016.11.184
- Hassan, M., Ding, W., Umar, M., & Rasool, G. (2017). Batch and semi-continuous anaerobic co-digestion of goose manure with alkali solubilized wheat straw: A case of carbon to nitrogen ratio and organic loading rate regression optimization.

 Bioresource
 Technology,
 230,
 24–32.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2017.01.025

- Hideyuki Ohnishi, Matsumura, M., Hiroshi Tsubomura, & Iwasaki, M. (1989). Bleaching of lignin solution by a photocatalyzed reaction on semiconductor photocatalysts. 28(6), 719–724. <u>https://doi.org/10.1021/ie00090a012</u>
- Husnain, A., Qazi, I. A., Khaliq, W., & Arshad, M. (2016). Immobilization in cement mortar of chromium removed from water using titania nanoparticles. 172, 10–17. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2016.02.026</u>
- Jabeen, M., Zeshan, Yousaf, S., Haider, M. R., & Malik, R. N. (2015). High-solids anaerobic co-digestion of food waste and rice husk at different organic loading rates. *International Biodeterioration & Biodegradation*, 102, 149–153. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ibiod.2015.03.023</u>
- Jafari, O., & Zilouei, H. (2016). Enhanced biohydrogen and subsequent biomethane production from sugarcane bagasse using nano-titanium dioxide pretreatment. *Bioresource* Technology, 214, 670–678. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2016.05.007
- Kang, X., Sun, Y., Li, L., Kong, X., & Yuan, Z. (2018). Improving methane production from anaerobic digestion of Pennisetum Hybrid by alkaline pretreatment. *Bioresource Technology*, 255, 205–212. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2017.12.001</u>
- Kashif, M., Awan, M. B., Nawaz, S., Amjad, M., Talib, B., Farooq, M., Nizami, A. S., & Rehan, M. (2020). Untapped renewable energy potential of crop residues in

Pakistan: Challenges and future directions. *Journal of Environmental Management*, 256, 109924. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2019.109924</u>

- Koichi Kobayakawa, Sato, Y., Nakamura, S., & Akira Fujishima. (1989). *Photodecomposition of Kraft Lignin Catalyzed by Titanium Dioxide*. 62(11), 3433–3436. <u>https://doi.org/10.1246/bcsj.62.3433</u>
- Kothari, R., Pandey, A. K., Kumar, S., Tyagi, V. V., & Tyagi, S. K. (2014). Different aspects of dry anaerobic digestion for bio-energy: An overview. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 39, 174–195. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2014.07.011
- Leung, D. Y. C., & Wang, J. (2016). An overview on biogas generation from anaerobic digestion of food waste. *International Journal of Green Energy*, 13(2), 119–131. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15435075.2014.909355</u>
- Li, S., Xu, S., Liu, S., Yang, C., & Lu, Q. (2004). Fast pyrolysis of biomass in free-fall reactor for hydrogen-rich gas. *Fuel Processing Technology*, 85(8-10), 1201–1211. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fuproc.2003.11.043</u>
- Li, S.-H., Liu, S., Colmenares, J. C., & Xu, Y.-J. (2016). A sustainable approach for lignin valorization by heterogeneous photocatalysis. *Green Chemistry*, 18(3), 594–607. <u>https://doi.org/10.1039/C5GC02109J</u>
- M'Arimi, M. M., Mecha, C. A., Kiprop, A. K., & Ramkat, R. (2020). Recent trends in applications of advanced oxidation processes (AOPs) in bioenergy production:
 Review. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 121, 109669.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2019.109669

- Mancini, G., Papirio, S., Lens, P. N. L., & Esposito, G. (2018). Increased biogas production from wheat straw by chemical pretreatments. *Renewable Energy*, *119*, 608–614. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.renene.2017.12.045</u>
- Neshat, S. A., Mohammadi, M., Najafpour, G. D., & Lahijani, P. (2017). Anaerobic codigestion of animal manures and lignocellulosic residues as a potent approach for sustainable biogas production. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 79, 308–322. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2017.05.137</u>
- Nosratpour, M. J., Karimi, K., & Sadeghi, M. (2018). Improvement of ethanol and biogas production from sugarcane bagasse using sodium alkaline pretreatments. *Journal of Environmental Management*, 226, 329–339.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2018.08.058
- Rahmani, A. M., Tyagi, V. K., Ahmed, B., Kazmi, A. A., Ojha, C. S. P., & Singh, R. (2022). Critical insights into anaerobic co-digestion of wheat straw with food waste and cattle manure: Synergistic effects on biogas yield and kinetic modeling. *Environmental Research, 212, 113382.*

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envres.2022.113382

- Rajput, A. A., & Sheikh, Z. (2019). Effect of inoculum type and organic loading on biogas production of sunflower meal and wheat straw. *Sustainable Environment Research*, 29(1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s42834-019-0003-x</u>
- Risberg, K., Sun, L., Levén, L., Horn, S. J., & Schnürer, A. (2013). Biogas production from wheat straw and manure Impact of pretreatment and process operating parameters. *Bioresource Technology*, 149, 232–237. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2013.09.054

- Shetty, D. J., Kshirsagar, P., Tapadia-Maheshwari, S., Lanjekar, V., Singh, S. K., & Dhakephalkar, P. K. (2017). Alkali pretreatment at ambient temperature: A promising method to enhance biomethanation of rice straw. *Bioresource Technology*, 226, 80–88. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2016.12.003</u>
- Shi, X., Zuo, J., Li, B., & Yu, H. (2020). Two-stage anaerobic digestion of food waste coupled with in situ ammonia recovery using gas membrane absorption: Performance and microbial community. *Bioresource Technology*, 297, 122458. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2019.122458
- Sun, S., Sun, S., Cao, X., & Sun, R. (2016). The role of pretreatment in improving the enzymatic hydrolysis of lignocellulosic materials. *Bioresource Technology*, 199, 49–58. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2015.08.061</u>
- Unyay, H., Yılmaz, F., Başar, İ. A., Altınay Perendeci, N., Çoban, I., & Şahinkaya, E. (2022). Effects of organic loading rate on methane production from switchgrass in batch and semi-continuous stirred tank reactor system. *Biomass and Bioenergy*, *156*, 106306. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biombioe.2021.106306</u>
- Vorontsov, A. V., & Tsybulya, S. V. (2018). Influence of Nanoparticles Size on XRD Patterns for Small Monodisperse Nanoparticles of Cu0 and TiO2 Anatase. *Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research*, 57(7), 2526–2536. <u>https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.iecr.7b04480</u>
- Yang, L., Xu, F., Ge, X., & Li, Y. (2015). Challenges and strategies for solid-state anaerobic digestion of lignocellulosic biomass. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 44, 824–834. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2015.01.002</u>

- Yaqoob, H., Teoh, Y. H., Ud Din, Z., Sabah, N. U., Jamil, M. A., Mujtaba, M. A., & Abid,
 A. (2021). The potential of sustainable biogas production from biomass waste for power generation in Pakistan. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 307, 127250.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2021.127250
- Zealand, A. M., Roskilly, A. P., & Graham, D. W. (2017). Effect of feeding frequency and organic loading rate on biomethane production in the anaerobic digestion of rice straw. *Applied Energy*, 207, 156–165. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2017.05.170</u>
- Zhang, H., Ning, Z., Khalid, H., Zhang, R., Liu, G., & Chen, C. (2018). Enhancement of methane production from Cotton Stalk using different pretreatment techniques. *Scientific Reports*, 8(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-21413-x
- Zhang, L., Loh, K.-C., & Zhang, J. (2019). Enhanced biogas production from anaerobic digestion of solid organic wastes: Current status and prospects. *Bioresource Technology Reports*, 5, 280–296. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biteb.2018.07.005
- Zhou, J., Yang, J., Yu, Q., Yong, X., Xie, X., Zhang, L., Wei, P., & Jia, H. (2017). Different organic loading rates on biogas production during the anaerobic digestion of rice straw: A pilot study. *Bioresource Technology*, 244, 865–871. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2017.07.146
| Juna | aid_Draft-1 | | |
|---------|--|--|--------------------------------|
| ORIGINA | ALITY REPORT | | |
| SIMILA | 6% 7% INTERNET SOURCES | 13%
PUBLICATIONS | 2%
STUDENT PAPERS |
| PRIMAR | Y SOURCES | | |
| 1 | Asad Ayub Rajput, Zesh
Visvanathan. "Effect of
on chemical compositio
and biogas production
straw", Journal of Enviro
Management, 2018
Publication | an, Chettiyappa
thermal pretrea
on, physical stru
kinetics of whea
onmental | an 1%
atment
cture
at |
| 2 | Mariam Sabeeh, Zeshar
Ayesha Maryam. "Effect
alkaline-photocatalytic
characteristics and biog
straw", Bioresource Tec
Publication | n, Rabia Liaquat
t of alkaline and
oretreatment o
gas production o
hnology, 2020 | 1%
n
of rice |
| 3 | www.mdpi.com | | 1 % |
| 4 | ir.lib.uwo.ca
Internet Source | | <1 % |
| 5 | www.tandfonline.com | | <1 % |
| 6 | mdpi-res.com | | <1 % |

Hélène Carrere, Georgia Antonopoulou, Rim Affes, Fabiana Passos, Audrey Battimelli, Gerasimos Lyberatos, Ivet Ferrer. "Review of feedstock pretreatment strategies for improved anaerobic digestion: From lab-scale research to full-scale application", Bioresource Technology, 2016 Publication

8 Mohanakrishnan Logan, Masihullah Safi, Piet Lens, Chettiyappan Visvanathan. "Investigating the performance of internet of things based anaerobic digestion of food waste", Process Safety and Environmental Protection, 2019 Publication

- Sagor Kumar Pramanik, Fatihah Binti Suja, Shahrom Md Zain, Biplob Kumar Pramanik.
 "The anaerobic digestion process of biogas production from food waste: Prospects and constraints", Bioresource Technology Reports, 2019 Publication
- 10 Mohammed Musa, Syazwani Idrus, Che Hasfalina, Nik Daud. "Effect of Organic Loading Rate on Anaerobic Digestion Performance of Mesophilic (UASB) Reactor Using Cattle Slaughterhouse Wastewater as Substrate", International Journal of

<1%

Environmental Research and Public Health,

2018

Publication

11	www.researchgate.net	<1%
12	ebin.pub Internet Source	<1%
13	Submitted to Higher Education Commission Pakistan Student Paper	<1%
14	coek.info Internet Source	<1%
15	Mahmoud Elsayed, Yves Andres, Walid Blel, Ali Gad, Abdelkader Ahmed. "Effect of VS organic loads and buckwheat husk on methane production by anaerobic co-digestion of primary sludge and wheat straw", Energy Conversion and Management, 2016 Publication	<1%
16	"Byproducts from Agriculture and Fisheries", Wiley, 2019 Publication	<1%
17	Maliha Jabeen, Zeshan, Sohail Yousaf, Muhammad Rizwan Haider, Riffat Naseem Malik. "High-solids anaerobic co-digestion of food waste and rice husk atdifferent organic	<1%

loading rates", International Biodeterioration & Biodegradation, 2015

Publication

18

core.ac.uk

<1% <1%

19 Mohamed Mahmoud, Ahmed Elreedy, Peu Pascal, Le Roux Sophie, Ahmed Tawfik. "Hythane (H 2 and CH 4) production from unsaturated polyester resin wastewater contaminated by 1,4-dioxane and heavy metals via up-flow anaerobic self-separation gases reactor", Energy Conversion and Management, 2017 Publication

20 Walter Den, Virender K. Sharma, Mengshan Lee, Govind Nadadur, Rajender S. Varma. "Lignocellulosic Biomass Transformations via Greener Oxidative Pretreatment Processes: Access to Energy and Value-Added Chemicals", Frontiers in Chemistry, 2018 Publication

21 Muzammil Anjum, Rajeev Kumar, S.M. Abdelbasir, M.A. Barakat. "Carbon nitride/titania nanotubes composite for photocatalytic degradation of organics in water and sludge: Pre-treatment of sludge, anaerobic digestion and biogas production", Journal of Environmental Management, 2018

<1 %

Publication

22	"Energy from Microalgae", Springer Science and Business Media LLC, 2018 Publication	<1%
23	"Waste to Wealth", Springer Science and Business Media LLC, 2018 Publication	<1%
24	WWW.Wrc.org.za Internet Source	<1%
25	Spyridon Achinas, Yu Li, Vasileios Achinas, Gerrit Jan Willem Euverink. "Influence of sheep manure addition on biogas potential and methanogenic communities during cow dung digestion under mesophilic conditions", Sustainable Environment Research, 2018 Publication	<1%
26	Submitted to Universiti Malaysia Sarawak Student Paper	<1%
27	psrcentre.org Internet Source	<1%
28	repository.up.ac.za	<1%
29	Arwa Al-Da'asen, Adnan Al-Harahsheh, Mohammad Al- Hwaiti, Fawzi Irshaid Irshaid. "Biogas production via anaerobic codigestion of chemically treated wheat straw with	<1%

sewage sludge or cow manure", Biomass Conversion and Biorefinery, 2022

Publication

30 Muhammad Junaid Khalid, Zeshan, Adeel Waqas, Ismat Nawaz. "Synergistic Effect of Alkaline Pretreatment and Magnetite Nanoparticle Application on Biogas Production from Rice Straw", Bioresource Technology, 2018 Publication

31 Wei Zhang, Yan Lin, Qi Zhang, Xinze Wang, Deyi Wu, Hainan Kong. "Optimisation of simultaneous saccharification and fermentation of wheat straw for ethanol production", Fuel, 2013 Publication

<1 %

<1%

H.I. Owamah, O.C. Izinyon. "The effect of organic loading rates (OLRs) on the performances of food wastes and maize husks anaerobic co-digestion in continuous mode", Sustainable Energy Technologies and Assessments, 2015

Publication



dokumen.pub Internet Source



34

- Ayesha Maryam, Zeshan, Malik Badshah, Mariam Sabeeh, Sher Jamal Khan. "Enhancing methane production from dewatered waste activated sludge through alkaline and photocatalytic pretreatment", Bioresource Technology, 2021 Publication
- Nupur Kesharwani, Samir Bajpai. "Pilot scale anaerobic co-digestion at tropical ambient temperature of India: Digester performance and techno-economic assessment", Bioresource Technology Reports, 2021 Publication

<1%

<1%

 Pavlo Bohutskyi, Ben Ketter, Steven Chow, Kameron J. Adams, Michael J. Betenbaugh, F.C. Thomas Allnutt, Edward J. Bouwer.
 "Anaerobic digestion of lipid-extracted Auxenochlorella protothecoides biomass for methane generation and nutrient recovery", Bioresource Technology, 2015

38	etd.aau.edu.et Internet Source	<1%
39	Submitted to Bahrain Polytechnic Student Paper	<1 %

40 Submitted to Central Queensland University Student Paper

41	Eric A. Evans, Kristin M. Evans, Ania Ulrich, Scott Ellsworth, Hassan Abbasnezhad. "Anaerobic Processes", Water Environment Research, 2009 Publication	<1%
42	Rui Xu, Zhao-Hui Yang, Qing-Peng Wang, Yang Bai et al. "Rapid startup of thermophilic anaerobic digester to remove tetracycline and sulfonamides resistance genes from sewage sludge", Science of The Total Environment, 2018 Publication	<1%
43	Submitted to Taylor's Education Group Student Paper	<1%
44	scholarworks.rit.edu Internet Source	<1%
44	scholarworks.rit.edu Internet Source Canonica, S "Phototransformation of selected pharmaceuticals during UV treatment of drinking water", Water Research, 200801 Publication	<1 % <1 %
44	scholarworks.rit.edu Internet Source Canonica, S "Phototransformation of selected pharmaceuticals during UV treatment of drinking water", Water Research, 200801 Publication Submitted to University of Glamorgan Student Paper	<1 % <1 %

digestion: An insight into performance improvement strategies", Fuel, 2023 Publication

Shashi Kant Bhatia, Sang-Hyoun Kim, Jeong-<1% 48 Jun Yoon, Yung-Hun Yang. "Current status and strategies for second generation biofuel production using microbial systems", Energy Conversion and Management, 2017 Publication www.ijes.info <1% 49 Internet Source <**1** % "Biohydrogen Production: Sustainability of 50 Current Technology and Future Perspective", Springer Science and Business Media LLC, 2017 Publication Pigment & Resin Technology, Volume 29, <1% 51 Issue 4 (2006-09-19) Publication Submitted to University of Leeds <1% 52 Student Paper <1 % Submitted to University of Newcastle upon 53 Tyne Student Paper clincancerres.aacrjournals.org <1% 54 Internet Source

research.library.mun.ca





WWW.gcos-science.org

<1 %

<1%

 "Extremophilic Microbial Processing of Lignocellulosic Feedstocks to Biofuels, Value-Added Products, and Usable Power", Springer Science and Business Media LLC, 2018 Publication

Mahmoud Elsayed, Yves Andres, Walid Blel, Raouf Hassan, Abdelkader Ahmed. "Effect of inoculum VS, organic loads and I/S on the biochemical methane potential of sludge, buckwheat husk and straw", DESALINATION AND WATER TREATMENT, 2019 Publication

- 59 Xin Yu, Helan Xu. "Lightweight Composites Reinforced by Agricultural Byproducts", American Chemical Society (ACS), 2014 Publication
- 60 Abbas Babaei Rostam, Majid Taghizadeh. "Advanced oxidation processes integrated by membrane reactors and bioreactors for various wastewater treatments: A critical review", Journal of Environmental Chemical Engineering, 2020 Publication

<1%

61	Abdellatif Barakat, Cédric Gaillard, Jean- Philippe Steyer, Hélène Carrere. "Anaerobic Biodegradation of Cellulose–Xylan–Lignin Nanocomposites as Model Assemblies of Lignocellulosic Biomass", Waste and Biomass Valorization, 2013 Publication	<1%
62	Al-Malack, M.H "Performance of an immersed membrane bioreactor (IMBR)", Desalination, 20070815 Publication	<1 %
63	Kao, C.Y "Ability of a mutant strain of the microalga Chlorella sp. to capture carbon dioxide for biogas upgrading", Applied Energy, 201205 Publication	<1%
64	Kun Niu. "Enhanced enzymatic hydrolysis of rice straw pretreated by alkali assisted with photocatalysis technology", Journal of Chemical Technology & Biotechnology, 2009 Publication	<1%
65	ir.haramaya.edu.et	<1%
66	link.springer.com	<1 %
67	WWW.OSti.gov Internet Source	<1%

68 "Integrated Approaches Towards Solid Waste Management", Springer Science and Business Media LLC, 2021 Publication

<1%

<1%

<1%

- 69 Allan H. Gao, Mahesh V. Bule, Dhrubojyoti D. Laskar, Shulin Chen. "Structural and Thermal Characterization of Wheat Straw Pretreated with Aqueous Ammonia Soaking", Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry, 2012 Publication
- E Ara, M Sartaj, K Kennedy. "Effect of microwave pre-treatment of thickened waste activated sludge on biogas production from co-digestion of organic fraction of municipal solid waste, thickened waste activated sludge and municipal sludge", Waste Management & Research, 2014 Publication
- Halil ŞENOL. "Enhancement in methane yield from anaerobic co - digestion of walnut shells and cattle manure", Environmental Progress & Sustainable Energy, 2020
 Publication
- 72

Jewell, W.J.. "Methane fermentation of energy crops: Maximum conversion kinetics and in situ biogas purification", Biomass and Bioenergy, 1993 Publication

- Jinglun Zhou, Dengxu Wang, Lihong Wang, Yuanqi Zhang, Shengyu Feng. "Titanium Dioxide Microspheres Modified with Cobalt Stearate as a Photocatalyst for the Degradation of Polyethylene Films", Colloids and Surfaces A: Physicochemical and Engineering Aspects, 2023 Publication
 - Mariana Nicolletti, Markus Berensson, Lauri Myllyvirta, Ryna Yiyun Cui. "The Cost of Fossil Gas: Policy Recommendations for a Clean Energy Transition and a Swift Gas Phase-out in Cities", Journal of City Climate Policy and Economy, 2023 Publication

- P Stroot. "Anaerobic codigestion of municipal solid waste and biosolids under various mixing conditions—I. digester performance", Water Research, 2001 Publication
- Shanta Satyanarayan, Rita S. Dhodapkar, R. D. Vyas, S. N. Kaul. "Treatment of Spent Broth from an Antibiotic Manufacturing Unit Using Anaerobic Fixed Film Fixed Bed Reactor", Journal of Environmental Science and Health, Part A, 2003 Publication

77	T. Henry Blackburn. "Model of nitrification and denitrification in marine sediments", FEMS Microbiology Letters, 12/1992 Publication	<1%
78	Thiago Edwiges, Laercio Mantovani Frare, João Henrique Lima Alino, Jin Mi Triolo et al. "Methane potential of fruit and vegetable waste: an evaluation of the semi-continuous anaerobic mono-digestion", Environmental Technology, 2018 Publication	<1%
79	Xu, Jiele, and Marc A. Deshusses. "Fermentation of swine wastewater-derived duckweed for biohydrogen production", International Journal of Hydrogen Energy, 2015. Publication	<1%
80	getd.libs.uga.edu Internet Source	<1%
81	ndl.ethernet.edu.et	<1%
82	pdffox.com Internet Source	<1%
83	worldwidescience.org	<1%
84	www.engineering.org.cn	

		<1%
85	WWW.resource.is Internet Source	<1%
86	Al-Ahmady, Kossay K "Effect of Organic Loading on Rotating Biological Contactor Efficiency", International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 2005. Publication	<1%
87	Amudhavalli Victor, Indra Neel Pulidindi, Tae Hyun Kim, Aharon Gedanken. "Design of a selective solid acid catalyst for the optimization of glucose production from Oryza sativa straw", RSC Advances, 2016 Publication	<1%
88	C Szopa, R Sternberg, D Coscia, F Raulin, C Vidal-Madjar. "Gas chromatography for in situ analysis of a cometary nucleus", Journal of Chromatography A, 2000 Publication	<1 %
89	Environmental Biotechnology, 1996.	<1%
90	Hilal Ünyay, Fatih Yılmaz, İbrahim Alper Başar, Nuriye Altınay Perendeci, Işık Çoban, Erkan Şahinkaya. "Effects of organic loading rate on	<1%

methane production from switchgrass in

batch and semi-continuous stirred tank reactor system", Biomass and Bioenergy, 2022 Publication

91 Huyen Thu Thi Nong, Yuwalee Unpaprom, Kanda Whangchai, Sermsuk Buochareon, Rameshprabu Ramaraj. "Assessment of the effects of anaerobic co-digestion of water primrose and cow dung with swine manure on biogas yield and biodegradability", Biomass Conversion and Biorefinery, 2020 Publication

- Jensen, P.D., S. Astals, Y. Lu, M. Devadas, and D.J. Batstone. "Anaerobic codigestion of sewage sludge and glycerol, focusing on process kinetics, microbial dynamics and sludge dewaterability", Water Research, 2014. Publication
- Rumi Ishiki, R.. "Photocatalytic degradation of imazethapyr herbicide at TiO"2/H"2O interface", Chemosphere, 200503 Publication
- 94 V. Dandikas, H. Heuwinkel, F. Lichti, J. E. Drewes, K. Koch. "Correlation between Biogas Yield and Chemical Composition of Grassland Plant Species", Energy & Fuels, 2015 Publication

95	WenBo Huang, HaiRong Yuan, XiuJin Li. "Multi- perspective analyses of rice straw modification by Pleurotus ostreatus and effects on biomethane production", Bioresource Technology, 2020 Publication	<1 %
96	A. O. Jegede, G. Zeeman, H. Bruning. "A review of mixing, design and loading conditions in household anaerobic digesters", Critical Reviews in Environmental Science and Technology, 2019 Publication	< 1 %
97	Wenyao Jin, Xiaochen Xu, Fenglin Yang. "Application of Rumen Microorganisms for Enhancing Biogas Production of Corn Straw and Livestock Manure in a Pilot-Scale Anaerobic Digestion System: Performance and Microbial Community Analysis", Energies, 2018 Publication	< 1 %

Exclude quotesOffExclude bibliographyOff

Exclude matches Off